

# Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2016

## Employee Turnover in Frontline Hospital Staff

Jeanne Lynn Wilson Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the <u>Business Administration</u>, <u>Management</u>, and <u>Operations Commons</u>, <u>Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods Commons</u>, and the <u>Organizational Behavior and Theory Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

## Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Jeanne Wilson

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

#### **Review Committee**

Dr. Teresa Jepma, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Scott Burrus, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Rocky Dwyer, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

#### Abstract

Employee Turnover in Frontline Hospital Staff

by

Jeanne L. Wilson

MBA, Florida Institute of Technology, 1995 BBA, Loyola University – New Orleans, 1991

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2016

#### **Abstract**

Employee turnover is costly in service-intensive organizations where employee-customer interactions directly affect the organization's success. The purpose of this multiple case study was to identify strategies community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover. The study population consisted of leaders of a community hospital in southeast Louisiana. The conceptual framework for this study is Kahn's model of employee engagement. Semistructured interviews were conducted with eight hospital leaders in southeast Louisiana who were selected through census sampling. Interview transcripts were analyzed and coded following Yin's case study analysis process. Methodological triangulation allowed for a comparison of the findings of the interviews with information derived from exit interviews and employee engagement survey results. Four themes emerged from the interviews and document review: leadership, hiring and onboarding strategies, pay and compensation, and organizationalrelated factors. Reducing turnover among frontline hospital support employees can positively affect the quality of care provided to patients, and improve the level of service provided by the hospital to the community it serves. Beyond increasing organizational efficiency, the findings of this study can contribute to social change benefits for employees as continued employment allows individuals to provide for themselves and their families.

### Employee Turnover in Frontline Hospital Staff

by

Jeanne L. Wilson

MBA, Florida Institute of Technology, 1995 BBA, Loyola University – New Orleans, 1991

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

December 2016

#### Dedication

I dedicate this study to my father, Donald Wilson, who instilled in me a love of learning and the confidence that I can do whatever I set out to do. Although he is no longer physically with us, his spirit lives on through those he touched. I also dedicate this to my mother, Jean Wilson, my best friend. I was fortunate to be blessed with the best parents anyone could have asked for. You taught me from a young age that through Christ all things are possible.

#### Acknowledgments

I acknowledge those who have walked with me through this journey. First, my family, especially Karissa and Linda, who continually supported me on this journey. You show me on a daily basis how lucky I am to have you in my life. Second, my friends who encouraged me and patiently listened to me complain. I believe the lyrics from *For Good* apply to how you have influenced me.

I would especially like to acknowledge the leaders of the organization who allowed me to use the hospital as the basis for my study. You are true leaders who make a difference in people's lives every day. Thank you for taking time out of your busy schedules. I also appreciate the confidence you have shown in me by allowing me to expand my role in taking on new challenges.

I would like to acknowledge my chair, Dr. Teresa Jepma, for her encouragement and feedback. Thank you, Dr. Freda Turner, for your inspiration and support of every student in the Walden doctoral program.

### Table of Contents

List of Tablesiv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study1
Background of the Problem
Problem Statement
Purpose Statement
Nature of the Study
Interview Questions4
Conceptual Framework5
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations6
Assumptions 6
Limitations
Delimitations
Significance of the Study
Contribution to Business Practice
Implications for Social Change 9
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature
Transition44
Section 2: The Project
Purpose Statement 46

Role of the Researcher	47
Participants	49
Research Method and Design	50
Research Method	51
Research Design	51
Population and Sampling	53
Ethical Research	54
Data Collection Instruments	56
Data Collection Technique	57
Data Organization Technique	59
Data Analysis	60
Transition and Summary	64
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	÷66
Introduction	66
Presentation of the Findings	67
Applications to Professional Practice	80
Implications for Social Change	81
Recommendations for Action	82
Recommendations for Further Research	86
Reflections	87

Summary and Study Conclusions	88
References	89
Appendix A: Participant Invitation Letter	125
Appendix B: Data Use Agreement	126
Appendix C: Interview Questions	129
Appendix D: Letter of Cooperation from a Research Partner	130

## List of Tables

Table 1. Frequency of Leadership Responses	68
Table 2. Frequency of Hiring and Onboarding Strategies	72
Table 3. Frequency of Pay and Compensation Responses	74
Table 4. Frequency of Organizational and Other Factors	77

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Employee turnover is costly to organizations, with replacement costs estimated to range from 32% to 114% of an individual's annual salary (Collins, McKinnies, Matthews, & Collins, 2015). The cost of employee turnover extends beyond the actual cost of replacing the employee, having a negative impact on productivity and customer service (Park & Shaw, 2013). Voluntary turnover occurs when the individual chooses to leave the organization of his or her own volition (Hom, Mitchell, Lee, & Griffeth, 2012). Turnover among frontline support employees within a hospital can affect the organization's ability to deliver safe, quality care.

#### **Background of the Problem**

Employee turnover is challenging in service-intensive industries such as health care where the employees have a direct impact on the quality of patient care (Zuberi & Ptashnick, 2011). The cost to replace an employee is a nonvalue added expense to an organization's budget (Hayes et al., 2012; Park & Shaw, 2013). The costs include recruiting, hiring, and training, and extends to organizational productivity, as replacement employees are slower and require additional training (Cohen, 2012; Grissom, Nicholson-Crotty, & Keiser, 2012). The cost of turnover for entry-level employees is 30% to 50% of their annual salary (Laddha, Singh, Gabbad, & Gidwani, 2012). While previous research addressed turnover in food service (Jung & Yoon, 2014; Mohsin & Lengler, 2015) and the hotel industry (Mohsin, Lengler, & Kumar, 2013), little research has focused on strategies to reduce turnover of frontline support employees in hospitals.

#### **Problem Statement**

In 2015, one in four healthcare employees left their place of employment (Bureau of Labor Statistics [BLS], 2015). Turnover is costly to organizations, with the average cost of replacing an employee often exceeding 100% of the employee's annual compensation (Bryant & Allen, 2013). The general business problem is that some hospital leaders are unable to retain frontline support employees, which negatively affects patient care and organizational productivity. The specific business problem is that some community hospital leaders lack strategies to reduce frontline support employee turnover.

#### **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover. The target population comprises hospital leaders of a single community hospital located in southeast Louisiana who have strategies to reduce frontline support employee turnover. The implication for positive social change includes the potential to benefit society through continued, steady employment of individuals in entry-level positions.

#### **Nature of the Study**

I used a qualitative methodology for this study. A qualitative method was appropriate for this study as this method allows the researcher to explore the phenomenon within the context of the participants, in their natural setting (Yin, 2014). Qualitative methods also allow the researcher to interpret information considering the situational context, seeking to understand the individual's point of view (Stake, 2010). The study of

strategies to reduce turnover of frontline support employee is situational, with the data collection based on the perspective of leaders who have developed such strategies. A quantitative method was not appropriate for this study as those methods are associated with a positivist worldview, using deductive reasoning in an attempt to test theories through statistical evidence (Christ, 2013). Mixed methods was not an appropriate approach for this study it is a combination of quantitative and qualitative methods, based in the pragmatic worldview (Christ, 2013; Venkatesh, Brown & Bala, 2013). The basis for this study was the single worldview of constructivism, which is associated with the qualitative method (Stake, 2010).

A multiple exploratory case study design was appropriate for this study based on Marshall and Rossman's (2016) statement that the researcher should select the design based on the purpose and intended use of the study. The multiple case study design is appropriate to explore a contemporary event where the researcher has no control, and where there is no clear delineation between the phenomenon and context (Yin, 2014).

A phenomenological design allows the researcher to explore the lived experiences of the participants, or the meaning of a common event shared by all participants where the context and setting may be clearly delineated (Mayoh & Onwuegbuzie, 2013). An ethnographic design was not appropriate for this study as ethnographic studies are characterized by the researcher's immersion in the situation and natural setting of the participants of the study focusing on the participant's actions, not the participant's interpretation of their activities (Hinder & Greenhalgh, 2012). The phenomenon of

strategies to reduce frontline support employee turnover and the context of turnover within a hospital are inter-related, and there is no clear delineation between the phenomenon and context.

#### **Research Question**

A qualitative research design calls for a central question and a related set of sub questions. The central question of the study was: what strategies do community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover?

#### **Interview Questions**

A benefit of open-ended questions using the semistructured interview technique is that it gives the participants a chance to provide their point of view while at the same time ensuring specific topics are addressed (Mojtahed, Baptista Nunes, Tiago Martins, & Peng, 2014; Rabionet, 2011). This allows for follow up on emerging issues discovered through the participants' responses to questions (Rabionet, 2011). Participant viewpoints led to the development of themes and patterns to identify community hospital leaders' strategies in reducing frontline support employee turnover.

#### **Interview Questions**

- 1. What are some of the forces that influence frontline support employee turnover?
- 2. What strategies do you use that are most effective in reducing frontline support turnover?
- 3. What strategies were the least effective in reducing frontline support

- employee turnover?
- 4. What are some of the barriers to implementing strategies that reduce frontline support employee turnover?
- 5. What other information would you like to provide regarding this topic?

#### **Conceptual Framework**

The basis of this study of frontline support employee turnover is Kahn's (1990) concept of employee engagement. Employee engagement describes the employee's willingness to expend discretionary energy on behalf of the organization (Kahn, 1990; Macey & Schneider, 2008). Employee engagement differs from job satisfaction; satisfaction does not necessarily encompass the energetic enthusiasm of the connotations in the term engagement (Macey & Schneider, 2008). Employee engagement is a desired condition, where the individual exhibits connection to the organization's purpose, demonstrates focused effort, and is passionate about their work (Macey & Schneider, 2008). Engagement is both attitudinal and behavioral, where the individual directs their efforts toward the betterment of the organization (Macey & Schneider, 2008). Job and organizational engagement predicts employee outcomes, including intention to quit (Lowe, 2012; Saks, 2006). The concept of employee engagement applies to this study as previous research supports the link between employee engagement and reducing frontline support employee turnover.

#### **Operational Definitions**

Employee engagement: The degree to which an individual commits their personal

self physically, cognitively, and emotionally to the roles they perform within the workplace (Kahn, 1990; Saks & Gruman, 2014).

*Job satisfaction:* The individual's attitude toward their job, either positive or negative (Lu, Barriball, Zhang, & While, 2012).

*Organizational Commitment:* The individual's identification with and involvement in a particular organization (Mowday, Steers, & Porter, 1979).

*Turnover:* The rate of gains and losses of employees within an organization, with departures classified as either voluntary or involuntary (Anvari, JianFu, & Chermahini, 2014; Roche, Duffield, Homer, Buchan, & Dimitrelis, 2014).

Voluntary turnover: Employee-initiated separation from the employing organization (Hom et al., 2012).

#### **Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations**

Assumptions provide a framework for the study identifying the areas assumed to be true, based on the research design and method (Ellis & Levy, 2009; Vogt, 2005). Limitations are those areas considered uncontrollable within the research environment, and delimitations are those areas that are outside the scope of the research (Ellis & Levy, 2009; Vogt, 2005). The disclosure of these assumptions, limitations, and delimitations supports the desire for objectivity in researching the experiences of the selected study population.

#### Assumptions

Assumptions are statements presumed to be true, denoting the conditions under

which the research is performed, and identifying the things accepted as true and factual without firm evidence (Ellis & Levy, 2009; Vogt, 2005). My first assumption was that the leaders of the selected organization were willing to participate in this study. A second assumption was that those who willingly participated answered answer questions honestly and candidly, with the understanding that their responses were confidential. My third assumption was the information shared by the selected participants reflected the perspective of those who have experience in developing and implementing strategies to reduce frontline support employee turnover.

#### Limitations

Limitations are those situations surrounding or inherent to the study which are uncontrollable by the researcher, and which threaten the validity of the study (Ellis & Levy, 2009). Diefenbach (2008) argued that participant subjectivity in telling their story influences interview-based qualitative research. The nature of the study limits the research to the specific departments involved in the research. Another limitation of the study was that the findings may not be transferable to other departments within the same hospital or to similar departments within other community hospitals. The study is limited to participants identified through census sampling namely the senior management team, the department directors, the supervisors of the housekeeping and dietary departments, and the director of human resources. No correlation or causality could be determined based on statistical analysis on the information.

#### **Delimitations**

Delimitations within a research study specify the characteristics of the population or sample included in the study, distinguishing what the researcher will not include (Ellis & Levy, 2009; Vogt, 2005). Delimitations define the scope and set the boundaries of this study to provide context and acknowledge considerations regarding transferability and applicability to other settings (Thompson & Perry, 2004). The first delimitation of this study was that it was focused on the housekeeping and dietary departments of a community hospital in southeast Louisiana. Strategies developed and implemented by hospital leaders to reduce frontline support employee turnover was another delimitation of this study. Another delimitation is that turnover of professional and clinical staff was not included as part of this study.

#### **Significance of the Study**

Hospitals rely on clinical and support staff to operate effectively and efficiently. Turnover among frontline support employees can affect the hospital's ability to deliver quality care and in providing necessary health services to the community. The intent of this study was to explore strategies used by community hospital leaders to reduce frontline support employee turnover.

#### **Contribution to Business Practice**

This study is of value to the practice of business because of the costs, reduced productivity, and decrease in patient satisfaction associated with employee turnover.

Previous studies have addressed turnover among nurses in various contexts, yet few

studies have examined the support staff responsible for maintaining a clean environment and providing meals for patients (Zuberi & Ptashnick, 2011). Frontline staff members influence customer satisfaction and engagement when they positively interact with customers in delivering service (Cambra-Fierro, Melero-Polo & Vazquez-Carrasco, 2014). Housekeeping staff are considered key frontline staff, as their job responsibilities are directly linked to Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) patient satisfaction standards, particularly the measure assessing the patient's perception of room cleanliness (CMS, 2013). Turnover among hospital employees negatively relates to patient satisfaction (Reilly, Nyberg, Maltarich, & Weller, 2014).

The findings of this study may contribute to business practice as successfully developing and implementing strategies to reduce frontline support employee turnover can improve patient satisfaction and the organization's financial performance. Reducing turnover of frontline support employees has the potential to contribute to effective hospital operations. Improving patient satisfaction and the quality of patient care through reducing support employee turnover could influence the level of reimbursement, which is contingent on patient satisfaction and outcome measures.

#### **Implications for Social Change**

Continued employment gives a person a means of income to provide for themselves and their families. The frontline support jobs, which were the focus of this study, are full-time and part-time positions, which are all eligible for health insurance and other benefits. The implication for social change is that continued employment provides steady income for these individuals and their families, as well as providing access to health benefits that might not be available if the individual is unemployed.

#### A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

Turnover is costly for organizations; replacement costs range from 32% to 114% of an individual's annual salary (Collins et al., 2015). The average turnover rate based on survey participant reports was 20% in 2012 (Collins et al., 2015). Eleven percent of U.S. hospitals reported turnover rates between 24% and 42% (Collins et al., 2015). Contemporary researchers address the issue of turnover through two paths, voluntary or involuntary turnover (Hom et al., 2012). Voluntary turnover occurs when an individual chooses to leave the organization of his or her own volition (Hom et al., 2012). Problems with identifying causes of turnover can occur when the reason for an individual's leaving the organization is categorized post-departure (Hom et al., 2012). This process of retrospective categorization causes leaders to form incorrect assumptions regarding the causes of employee departures (Hom et al., 2012), and thereby create a lack of development of effective strategies to increase retention. A better understanding of turnover requires exploring the post-departure employment destination, not just the classification as voluntary or involuntary. Hom et al. (2012) recommended including a new construct of proximal withdrawal states, classifying employees as enthusiastic leavers, reluctant leavers, or reluctant stayers. The distinction between categorization of leavers is the determination of the person making the decision to terminate the relationship (Hom et al., 2012). Those termed enthusiastic leavers choose to withdraw

from the organization in a planned leave such as retirement, or for a better job offer (Hom et al., 2012). Individuals classified as reluctant leavers include those who leave due to downsizing, those who are involuntary terminated, those who leave pre-emptively to avoid termination, or who leave for personal reasons unrelated to the job itself such as personal or family issues (Hom et al., 2012). Understanding these proximal states allows managers to create strategies to retain valued employees based on the mindset of employees prior to departure (Hom et al., 2012).

The literature review is organized by key themes such as employee engagement, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment, all of which have been linked to reducing turnover. Understanding the causes of turnover is necessary for leadership to address the antecedents of turnover. The literature review was conducted through EBSCOhost Business Source Complete, ProQuest, Emerald Management, Sage Premier, Science Direct, and Google Scholar, using keywords *employee turnover*, *employee retention*, *intention to turnover*, *employee quit*, *employee engagement*, *job satisfaction*, *organizational commitment*, *organizational culture*, *and leadership*. The literature review included journals, books, and industry and government websites. The total number of resources used in the study was 236, with 85% of the peer-reviewed journal articles published within 5 years of anticipated approval of the Walden University Chief Academic Officer.

#### **Voluntary Turnover**

Previous research has focused on the many variables and the relationships

between variables that influence an individual's decision to leave their place of employment voluntarily, (Lee & Mowday, 1987). Pioneers in the field of turnover research such as Steers and Mowday, as well as Mobley identified the influence of (a) job expectations, (b) organizational characteristics and experiences, (c) job performance, (d) the availability of alternatives, and (e) outside influences such as family and personal relationships on voluntary turnover (Lee & Mowday, 1987). A model of employee turnover risk factors using quality function deployment (QFD) by Wang, Wang, Xu, and Ji (2014) categorized factors influencing turnover as external, internal, and employee status. External factors in Wang et al.'s (2014) QFD model include job availability, economic conditions, and the location of the entity. Internal factors include development opportunities, compensation, culture, and socialization (Wang et al., 2014). Employee status includes job satisfaction, work expectations, personality, family, education, and health (Wang et al., 2014). They argued using tools traditionally associated with other business functions such as product design and quality improvement can apply to turnover risks, as turnover reduces cohesiveness and has a negative impact on the organization's competency.

Lee and Mitchell (1994) suggested in their unfolding theory of voluntary turnover that individuals interpret unexpected events as a shock that becomes associated with their perceived employment situation. The shock may then activate thoughts of leaving their job as an alternative to the current situation following the shock (Lee & Mitchell, 1994). Lee and Mitchell (1994), further noted that individuals can follow four decision paths

from shock or event to the decision to leave their job. These four paths are planned departure, push factors, pull factors, and dissatisfaction (Kulik, Treuren, & Bordia, 2012). Profiles emerging from research found five types of quitters based on the two dimensions: alternative job opportunity versus none, and degree of planning (none, definite, or conditional) (Maertz & Kmitta, 2012). Shock events set the decision-making process into motion, but may not be the proximal cause of the final decision to quit (Maertz & Kmitta, 2012). The shock events that influence turnover may also be related to the individual's tenure with the organization (Holtom, Tidd, Mitchell, & Lee, 2013). Shocks that cause a newly hired employee to quit, such as a poor first performance appraisal or failure to receive a pay increase, could be different from shocks that cause a seasoned employee to quit (Holtom et al., 2013).

Studies in various fields of work have found similarities and differences in reasons for the individual choosing to leave their place of employment. Causes of turnover or intention to resign include: job satisfaction, pay-promotion, supervisor-employee relationships, group dynamics, job content, and work environment (Mobley, Griffith, Hand, & Meglino, 1979).

The reasons why nurses quit their jobs include: the nature of the work or tasks involved in the job, the work environment, personal reasons, and economic reasons (Currie & Carr Hill, 2012). The nature of the work and work environment included not only the physical work environment, but also leadership and other managerial factors, poor skill mix, and lack of inclusion in decision-making (Currie & Carr Hill, 2012;

Dawson, Stasa, Roche, Homer, & Duffield, 2014). Personal reasons that might cause an individual to leave their job include home life, age-related factors, disparity in the values and ethics of the individual versus the organization, and other career opportunities (Currie & Carr Hill, 2012). Increased patient expectations, limited career and employment options, poor staff attitude, workplace culture, lack of control, and management practice influenced nurses to consider leaving the organization (Dawson et al., 2014; De Cuyper, Mauno, Kinnunen, & Mäkikangas, 2011).

Russell and Van Sell (2012) challenged what they termed the *black box* approach to voluntary turnover, namely the focus on attitudinal inputs, correlation, and resulting outcomes of turnover decision making. The model tested by Russell and Van Sell (2012) sought to examine how individuals weigh and combine various pieces of information in deciding to quit their job. These simulation-based tests administered among nurses found the turnover decision-making process was similar among members of the same grouping of employees (Russell & Van Sell, 2012). Perceived decreases in desired job characteristics resulted in tendency to quit voluntarily, whereas nurses remained with the organization after perceived increases (Russell & Van Sell, 2012).

This study expanded previous work by providing an alternative to traditional attitudinal path models (Russell & Van Sell, 2012). Russell (2013) presented a further critique of turnover models stating that the current models do not provide for an understanding of more than 80% of the variance in the decision to quit. His critique claimed the embeddedness and unfolding models did not adequately predict voluntary

turnover (Russell, 2013). Research as to the reasons for turnover does not provide managers with a strategy for dealing with turnover problems (Russell, 2013). Russell recommended further research into how groups of similar people are different in how they weigh and combine information (Russell, 2013). Individuals also differ as to the type of information incorporated and weighed as part of the decision making process.

In response to Russell's (2013) critique, Hom and Griffeth (2013) stated that Russell (2013) was too pessimistic in his judgment of attitudinal path models. Hom and Griffeth (2013) agreed with Russell's assessment that decision factors identified by unfolding and embeddedness could be invaluable, along with expanding simulation scenarios to address not only satisfaction antecedents, but also factors such as shock and forces that further embed individuals into the organization. Russell (2013) advocated for longitudinal studies on turnover decision-making factors. In response, Hom and Griffeth (2013) posed concerns regarding the appropriate time periods that would be most effective for follow-ups, as well as questioning the practicality of follow-ups. They further stated that a longitudinal design would require respondent identification that might cause some participants to refuse to participate, or not to answer the survey candidly (Hom & Griffeth, 2013). An alternative approach was set forth to expand criteria to include involuntary turnover, and different reasons for individuals remaining with an organization (Hom & Griffeth, 2013). Hom and Griffeth also claimed that Russell (2013) failed to offer a theoretical basis as to why people weigh decision options differently. According to Hom and Griffeth (2013), Russell and Van Sell's (2012) model provided results; however, concern remained regarding the theoretical underpinnings and methodology deployed in the modeling.

Maertz and Boyar (2012) identified a gap in turnover research as the lack of a comprehensive model to explain employee turnover. Research addressing the reasons people quit has failed to include all of the key antecedent categories into one comprehensive model. The eight forces framework developed by Maertz and Griffeth (2004) categorized previously identified predictor variables, used to develop the Turnover-Attachment Motive Survey (TAMS) (Maertz & Boyar, 2012). According to Maertz and Boyar (2012), the development of the TAMS instrument improves the quality of turnover research by filling gaps in measurement and overlaps in previous instruments.

Unique to this research agenda was the inclusion of a new measurement dimension: behavioral inertia. Behavioral inertia occurs when the individual resists changing jobs because the actions needed to change employment form barriers to quitting. The individual may wish to leave the organization, but the very act of leaving is costlier than remaining in an undesired position. Maertz and Boyar (2012) recommended that managers identify motives for turnover prior to the individual's actual decision to quit so that appropriate interventions can be used to avoid losing critical talent and to reduce turnover that impedes the organization's effectiveness. Additional research to support the Eight Forces Framework sought to understand the antecedents of turnover mediated through these eight identified forces (Maertz, Boyar, & Pearson, 2012). One or more of the eight forces mediate organizational identity, work satisfaction, pay

satisfaction, and location attachment, with the outcome variable of turnover (Maertz et al., 2012). Based on these findings, Maertz et al., (2012) proposed a ninth force for consideration: community or location embeddedness, as an individual's attachment to their community can account for variance in withdrawal intention.

As Maertz and Boyar (2012) noted, identification of reasons individuals choose to leave their jobs could allow leaders to reduce turnover by addressing those factors that influence turnover intention. Employees in healthcare often experience emotional exhaustion and burnout due to the nature of the work, which is dealing with critically ill or terminal patients on a day-to-day basis (Bartram, Casimir, Djurkovic, Leggat, & Stanton, 2012; Thanacoody, Newman, & Fuchs, 2014). According to Yang, Wan, and Fu (2012), five main factors influence turnover: company-related, compensation and promotion, personal emotion, the nature of the job or industry, and work content. Dissatisfaction with work content or organizational culture creates frustration, which leads to the decision to terminate employment (Yang et al., 2012). Job quality can influence intention to turnover among hotel housekeepers (Knox, Warhurst, Nickson, & Dutton, 2015). Housekeeping jobs are sometimes considered low quality work, as these jobs are typically characterized as low-paying, requiring low skill, allowing little work schedule flexibility, and having limited growth or opportunity (Holman, 2013; Knox et al., 2015). Those employees holding jobs as housekeepers can fall into four categories of workers: willing and trapped, willing and transient, unwilling and trapped, and unwilling and transient (Knox et al., 2015). Those that are either willing or unwilling, or trapped,

may have limited qualifications and few employment options, thus turnover intention is low (Knox et al., 2015). Those that are transient might have a mix of qualifications, and are looking for better employment options (Knox, et al., 2015). As opportunities for a better job or higher pay present themselves, these employees leave their current employment (Knox et al., 2015).

#### **Employee-Organization Relationship**

Identification of withdrawal behaviors predicates understanding causes of turnover (Paillé, 2013). Turnover occurs when employees increase the distance between themselves and the organization (Paillé, 2013). The withdrawal process impacts organizational citizenship behaviors (OCBs); that is, the level of effort the employee contributes voluntarily toward the achievement of the organization's goals (Paillé, 2013). Sportsmanship, a form of OCB, causes the employee to avoid complaining about negative aspects of the job and to behave as a positive role model for other employees (Paillé, 2013). High levels of sportsmanship indicate the employee's desire to remain a member of the organization, lowering the intention to turnover (Paillé, 2013). Low sportsmanship inversely relates to turnover intention (Paillé, 2013). A second form of OCB, civic virtue, represents the employee's interest in the organization's reputation and success through voluntary involvement in activities that exceed the basic requirements of the job (Paillé, 2013). Employees who exhibit interest in the governance of the organization are more likely to remain a member of the organization, as this desire to participate in the organization's political operations is incompatible with the intention to

seek alternative employment (Paillé, 2013).

Withdrawal behaviors and moral disengagement can occur when the individual perceives a change in the relational contract (Christian & Ellis, 2014). Turnover intentions result in the employee mentally *checking out* and distancing themselves from the organization (Christian & Ellis, 2014). This disengagement creates an environment whereby employees may express a wider range of deviant behaviors such as theft, property damage, and rudeness to co-workers and customers (Christian & Ellis, 2014). Leader recognition of withdrawal behaviors is critical in avoiding undesirable behaviors associated with moral disengagement, particularly when withdrawal is an antecedent of turnover intention (Christian & Ellis, 2014).

Withdrawal behaviors relate to the perceived breach of the psychological contract. The psychological contract, based in social exchange theory, creates perceptions of a reciprocal relationship between the employee and the organization (Rodwell, Ellershaw, & Flower, 2015). Perceived obligations or promises constituting the psychological contract may be explicit, such as policies or performance appraisal processes, or inferred and interpreted subjectively by the employee (Hartmann & Rutherford, 2015). The employee's perception of continual fulfillment of the contract by the organization reinforces perceptions of fairness, and the employee is more satisfied with their job, resulting in a feeling of positive identification with the organization (Rodwell et al., 2015). A breach occurs when the employee believes the organization has not upheld its obligations resulting in decreased job satisfaction, and a reduction in identity with the

organization, both of which are associated with turnover (Rodwell et al., 2015).

Communication between the organization's leaders and the employee is needed in situations where the organization's leaders fail to, or are unable to, fulfill the perceived obligations under the psychological contract (Rodwell et al., 2015). Failure to communicate potentially results in the perception of a breach in the psychological contract, which then creates negative outcomes such as turnover (Rodwell et al., 2015). The negative relationship between the perceived fulfillment of the psychological contract and turnover intention may be stronger in new employees than those that have longer tenure (Bal, De Cooman, & Mol, 2013). Employees with lower tenure, who have high intention to turnover, may also reduce their work effort, as they do not feel the same sense of obligation to perform as those employees with longer tenure (Bal et al., 2013).

A positive view of the organization results in employee engagement when personjob fit and person-organization fit occur, consequently lowering turnover intention (Jung
& Yoon, 2013; Memon, Salleh, & Baharom, 2015). People who have high service
orientation experience a better person-organization fit when working in organizations that
require intensive customer contact than those with a low service orientation (Jung &
Yoon, 2013). Turnover in the hotel industry can be linked to the employee's age, low
unemployment rates, pay, work schedules, lack of career growth opportunities, and poor
working conditions (Mohsin et al., 2013). When the job market is favorable, that is, low
unemployment and a variety of available job openings, employees are less tolerant of
excessive or strenuous job demands, and choose to leave the organization seeking better

working conditions (Paillé, 2013).

#### **Employee-related Factors**

Along with workload and the work environment, employee demographics may influence turnover. Certain industries employ a sizable percentage of immigrant workers, particularly in lower skilled positions such as housekeeping or food service (Madera, Dawson, & Neal, 2014). Managers in these fields are challenged in communicating effectively with employees who may speak limited English (Madera et al., 2014). Language barriers in these situations create role ambiguity and stress for managers, which then directly relates to the manager's intention to quit (Madera et al., 2014).

Psychological factors. Individuals expend emotional labor when they are required to demonstrate certain behaviors expected by the organization, which may conflict with the individual's emotional condition (Bartram et al., 2012, Jung & Yoon, 2014). As burnout increases, the intention to leave increases, particularly in short-tenured employees (Jung, Yoon, & Kim, 2012). Individuals have limited mental, emotional, and physical resources to draw upon to cope with stressful situations (Karatepe & Choubtarash, 2014; Thanacoody et al., 2014). Resource depletion related to high job demands results in lost energy leading to emotional exhaustion, and thus the individual seeks to find coping mechanisms such as disengagement or intention to remove themselves from the stressful circumstances (Thanacoody et al., 2014). Expending emotional labor leads to emotional dissonance, job stress and burnout, followed by intention to leave (Bartram et al., 2012; Jung & Yoon, 2014). The nature of

frontline work influences emotional exhaustion when employees continually deal with customer problems (Karatepe & Choubtarash, 2014). Burnout occurs when there is a mismatch between the employee and the work environment, in critical areas such as workload, relationships, autonomy, and reward systems (Harrison & Gordon, 2014). Alignment between the individual and their work environment increases the potential for commitment and engagement (Harrison & Gordon, 2014). Job stress reduces organizational commitment and the quality of service provided to customers (Garg & Dhar, 2014).

Emotional exhaustion influences negative outcomes, namely intention to turnover and absenteeism, as workers leave in order to conserve their mental, emotional, and physical resources (Bartram et al., 2012; Karatepe & Choubtarash, 2014; Thanacoody et al., 2014). Generational characteristics are related to job satisfaction when coupled with exhaustion (Lu & Gursoy, 2013). Millennials (those between 1980 and 2000) experienced lower job satisfaction and higher turnover intention than their older counterparts when they felt exhausted (Lu & Gursoy, 2013). Employees who fail to develop social connections as part of their job might experience emotional exhaustion because of loneliness, which then results in lower organizational commitment and a higher intention to leave the organization (Kaymaz, Eroglu, & Sayilar, 2014). The implementation of high performance work systems (HPWS) and organizational support can reduce the individual's intention to leave (Bartram et al., 2012; Deery, Walsh, & Guest, 2011). Anxiety and role overload, however, mediate the relationship between

HPWS and turnover intention (Jensen, Patel, & Messersmith, 2013).

Quality of work life (QWL) as an expansive concept describes the employees' satisfaction with their working life, including job content, compensation, the physical working environment, career pathways, autonomy, co-worker relationships and support, job security, and work-life balance (Mosadeghrad, 2013). Low QWL increases intention to quit among employees who are dissatisfied with their career opportunities, compensation, workload, and job security (Mosadeghrad, 2013). Organizational leaders may be able to reduce turnover intention by addressing QWL issues and developing strategies that could decrease staff dissatisfaction (Mosadeghrad, 2013). Extensive workto-family tension occurs when work interferes with the individual's family-related role and responsibilities (Nohe & Sonntag, 2014). Intention to turnover increases as the individual considers leaving their current job to reduce the tension created by the conflict between the roles, particularly when leader support is low (Nohe & Sonntag, 2014). When the leader provides a higher level of social support, the support provided mitigates the relationship between work-family conflict (WFC) and turnover intention (Nohe & Sonntag, 2014). Leaders can reduce turnover by providing work environment systems and policies that reduce WFC, such as flexible working hours and on-site childcare (Nohe & Sonntag, 2014).

Full-service hospitals operate continuously, making it necessary for staff to be available to perform tasks at all hours of the day or night (Martin, Sinclair, Lelchook, Wittmer, & Charles, 2012). Employees who work day shifts have lower turnover

intentions than those working other shifts (Martin et al., 2012). Those working weekends are more likely to quit their jobs than those working traditional weekday schedules (Martin et al., 2012). Certified nursing assistants and nurses working the night shift have a stronger intention to leave than those working traditional day shifts (Zhang, Punnett, Gore, & CPH-NEW Research Team, 2014). When organizations are unable to address employee concerns such as compensation, due to financial constraints, focusing on improved scheduling processes can increase retention (Martin et al., 2012).

#### **Job Satisfaction**

Job satisfaction is the individual's attitude toward their job, either positive or negative, and the value the person places on certain aspects of their job (Diestel, Wegge, & Schmidt 2014; Mohsin & Lengler, 2015). Employees who do not feel good about their current job, or who are not satisfied with aspects of the job, may seek alternative employment (Mohsin & Lengler, 2015). Employees who are satisfied with their job have a lower intention to turnover (Mohsin & Lengler, 2015). Early theories of the linkage between job satisfaction and turnover stated the two constructs are linked through a series of steps starting with an evaluation of the current job (Mobley, 1977). The direct relationship between job satisfaction and turnover diminishes with each succeeding step in the process, making job satisfaction a more distal variable from the action of quitting (Mobley, Horner, & Hollingsworth, 1978). Satisfaction is not only dependent on the nature of the job, but the individual's expectations of the job (Lu et al., 2012). This evaluation of the job can result in feelings of satisfaction or job dissatisfaction, the latter

of which manifests in behaviors such as absenteeism or intention to turnover (Diestel et al., 2014; Lu et al., 2012; Mobley, 1977).

The factors that link job satisfaction and turnover are documented in turnover literature. High job satisfaction coupled with low work stress can reduce turnover intention (Kuo, Lin, & Li, 2014). Training, recognition, job security and loyalty can increase job satisfaction, which reduces intention to turnover (Mohsin & Lengler, 2015). The person-environment theory posits that the match between an individual's personality traits and the attributes of the work environment affect job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and performance on the job (Jang & George, 2012). Individuals who are comfortable working in a polychronic work environment, where they are required to work on multiple tasks simultaneously, experience higher job satisfaction and lower intention to turnover (Jang & George, 2012). Individuals who prefer monochronic jobs, but are working in a job that requires polychronic behaviors, can experience decreased job satisfaction resulting in an increased intention to leave (Jang & George, 2012). Increases in role ambiguity could lead to relationship conflict as employees question their competency, causing stress and defensiveness, and leading to relationship conflicts with others (Hill, Chênevert, & Poitras, 2015). Over time, relationship conflict can decrease the individual's attachment to the organization, thereby increasing their intention to leave (Hill et al., 2015).

Not all factors relating to turnover are generalizable to everyone who chooses to leave a job. Subgroups of employees leaving the organization have differing thresholds

of job satisfaction, which influences the point at which they choose to quit their jobs (Kumar, Dass, & Topaloglu, 2014). When the individual reaches their threshold, turnover intention reaches 100% and the individual then decides to leave the organization (Kumar et al., 2014). Under this conceptual model, the drivers of job satisfaction vary among subgroups within a population, therefore, leaders should avoid focusing resources on individuals whose exit threshold levels are low, and instead develop strategies for those with high turnover thresholds to increase retention levels (Kumar et al., 2014). Mitchell and Lee (2013) posited the decision to leave a job occurs over time, with different criteria used in the decision making process unique to each individual, contending that a shortcoming in existing models is the inability to measure or ascertain the motivation for leaving just prior to the individual's departure from the organization.

# **Organizational Culture**

Organizational culture consists of assumptions, beliefs, norms, and values of a group of people, communicated through myths and stories about the organization (Schneider, Ehrhart, & Macey, 2013). Learning the culture of the organization allows new members to enhance their socialization, providing them with cues as to the way they should think and feel in order to adapt to the organization (Schneider et al., 2013). The type of culture within an organization can influence outcomes. Hierarchical or bureaucratic cultures negatively correlate to job satisfaction, which has a significant negative relationship with turnover intention (El-Nahas, Abd-El-Salam, & Shawky, 2013; Nancarrow, Bradbury, Pit, & Ariss, 2014). High-support and team-oriented cultures,

when coupled with organization citizenship behaviors, may reduce turnover intentions (Sharoni et al., 2012). Individuals who feel their contributions are valued and rewarded by the organization, even without formal reward systems, are less inclined to consider leaving the organization (Sharoni et al., 2012). Organizational support and a learning culture, coupled with organizational commitment, reduce turnover intention (Islam, Kahn, Ahmad, & Ahmad, 2013). Shared perceptions of a developmental climate within an organization directly relate to organizational commitment and voluntary turnover (Spell, Eby, & Vandenberg, 2014). Organizational cultures that encourage sharing of resources, knowledge and provide support can decrease voluntary turnover (Spell et al., 2014).

In certain settings such as casual dining, coworker socializing and manager support for fun significantly and negatively related to turnover (Tews, Michel, & Allen, 2014). Organizational leaders can build constituent attachment and organizational embeddedness by encouraging fun on the job, signaling to employees that the job is not solely task-focused (Tews, Michel, et al., 2014; Tews, Stafford, & Michel, 2014). Coworker support is key in building constituent attachment as this support moderates the impact of negative external personal events and turnover (Tews, Stafford, et al., 2014). The type of support provided by co-workers can have opposite effects on turnover (Tews, Michel, & Ellingson, 2013). Instrumental support, or task-focused support, positively related to turnover in the hospitality industry (Tews et al., 2013). The interpretation of this finding is employees receiving instrumental support may encourage feelings of

incompetence, causing the individual to choose to leave the work environment (Tews et al., 2013). Emotional support related negatively to turnover, through the development of relationships with co-workers (Tews et al., 2013).

Four occupational factors: (a) meaningful work, (b) collaboration with peers, (c) leader trustworthiness, and (d) exposure to bullying, were strongly associated with intention to quit among healthcare workers in Denmark (Suadicani, Bonde, Olesen, & Gyntelberg, 2013). In a hospital setting, work cultures that do not place value on the contribution of cleaning staff create a perception among environmental service workers that their work is not important (Matlow, Wray, & Richardson, 2012). This perception results in feelings of frustration and helplessness (Matlow et al., 2012). Work load, training of new staff members, clinical staff attitude toward cleaning staff, and appreciation, influence the degree to which these workers believe they control their work and contribute to the organization (Matlow et al., 2012). Employees who experience higher levels of mental health and effective labor-management interactions indicated a lower intention to turnover (Zhang et al., 2014). The working environment created by the organization's leader influences turnover, specifically when there are feelings of lack of teamwork, bureaucratic management, a lack of trust between departments, and inequitable application of policies or procedural justice (Yang et al., 2012). The lack of perceived human resource management (HRM) practices such as job design, training, and performance management, increases the propensity for employees to engage in workarounds, and increases the employee's intention to turnover (Wheeler, Halbesleben,

& Harris, 2012). Employees who disengage from their jobs to the point where they consider quitting are more likely to disregard established policies that they perceive are bureaucratic and to create workarounds that make their tasks easier to perform (Wheeler et al., 2012). Employees working in a hospital setting who feel their values are not in alignment with those of the organization may engage in workarounds and have a higher intention to leave (Wheeler et al., 2012). Festing and Schäfer (2014) proposed talent management practices and career development prospects align with the values of Generations X and Y, potentially influencing intention to stay.

Perceived disinterested support occurs when the organization acts in some way to benefit employees without indication of a hidden agenda behind the action (Mignonac & Richebe, 2013). Actions indicating to the employees that the organization is appreciative of their efforts strengthen the bond between the individual and the organization (Mignonac & Richebe, 2013). Perceived disinterested support decreases turnover through increased positive organizational support and organizational commitment (Mignonac & Richebe, 2013). Employee attribution of the motive behind organizational actions as *no strings attached* can increase retention and enhance the relationship between the employee and the organization (Mignonac & Richebe, 2013). Intention to leave is reduced when the individual trusts their employer; those employees who have the perception of high-performance HRM practices along with trust in the employer have the lowest intention to quit (Alfes, Shantz, & Truss, 2012).

**Relationships.** Allen and Shanock (2013) explored the influence of

organizational socialization and voluntary turnover. The model developed under this proposition links socialization tactics (content, social, and context) as the antecedents of affective commitment and turnover, mediated by perceived organizational support and job embeddedness. Socialization tactics are important as these activities convey the value the organization places in new employees, thereby creating a positive relationship between the individual and the organization (Allen & Shanock, 2013). Allen and Shanock's (2013) proposed model predicted a negative relationship between perceived organizational support and embeddedness to turnover. Perceived organizational support is important to newcomers as it can mitigate feelings of anxiety and stress newcomers might feel when entering the organization (Allen & Shanock, 2013). Organizational support mediates the relationship between socialization and commitment, as well as directly relating to increasing embeddedness and reducing turnover (Allen & Shanock, 2013). Constituent attachment, or social ties among employees, reduces turnover among service workers, particularly among younger workers as these relationships improve the working environment through co-worker support and group cohesion (Ellingson, Tews, & Dachner, 2015). The proper use of socialization tactics during the early employment period influences the relationship between the newcomer and the organization, increasing the likelihood of organizational commitment and decreasing the intention to leave (Allen & Shanock, 2013). Newly hired employees, who have a positive attitude toward the job, are more likely to remain with the organization when they perceive fulfillment of the psychological contract by the employer (Bal et al., 2013).

Socialization involves the acclimation of the newly hired employee to the work environment (Lu & Tjosvold, 2013). Newcomers who enter work environments characterized by independent and competitive goals were more likely to quit than those people who are working in environments emphasizing cooperative goals (Lu & Tjosvold, 2013). Proactive behaviors and outcomes have a strong relationship with successful socialization (Cooper-Thomas, Paterson, Stadler, & Saks, 2014). Proactive behavior in newcomers is associated with positive outcomes, including greater learning, social integration, role innovation, job satisfaction, and lower intention of leaving (Cooper-Thomas et al., 2014). Newcomers, particularly, need continual support over time; decreasing support, in turn, leads to increasing withdrawal and disassociation from the organization (Kammeyer-Mueller, Wanberg, Rubenstein, & Song, 2013). When newcomers experience role conflict and role overload, their intention to quit increases (Vandenberghe, Panaccio, Bentein, Mignonac, & Roussel, 2011). Disparity between the newly hired employee's beliefs about the job prior to starting the job, and their experiences post-hire also increases their intention to leave the organization (Vandenberghe et al., 2011). According to a model proposed by Ellis et al. (2014), socialization outcomes are dependent on newcomer adjustment. Their proposed model stated the new employee's assessment of their ability to handle the demands of their new job influences their behavior (Ellis et al., 2014). Through proactive behaviors, new employees can accumulate resources that allow them to better adjust to the job, thus decreasing their intention to quit (Ellis et al., 2014). Intention to leave can be addressed

pre-hire through structured recruitment and selection practices that eliminate frustration and reduce the chances of new employee failure because their abilities and skills are not matched with the job's requirements (da Silva & Shinyashiki, 2014). Recruitment and selection processes that properly assess skills, knowledge, and aptitude required in performing the job, clear identification of job tasks, and assessment of the individual's capabilities and personality against the job requirements can reduce turnover (da Silva & Shinyashiki, 2014; Wheeler et al., 2012).

Beyond the individual level, work group dynamics influence turnover intention (Mauno, De Cuyper, Tolvanen, Kinnunen, & Mäkikangas, 2014). Employees may seek out new employment opportunities as a coping mechanism if job insecurity is prevalent within the work group (Mauno et al., 2014). Employees who work in close proximity with one another (i.e., the same department) respond to job insecurity as a collective stressor, resulting in reduced occupational well being and higher turnover intentions (Mauno et al., 2014). A contagion effect occurs as the group members experience the same phenomena, creating a shared reaction, namely intention to turnover (Mauno et al., 2014). Dissatisfied employees may look to their peers for confirmation regarding their job situation (Liu, Mitchell, Lee, Holtom, & Hinkin, 2012). Negative workgroup dynamics and turnover contagion can affect newly hired employees when assigned to work with those who are dissatisfied with their jobs (Liu et al., 2012). Satisfied employees, who work with others who are satisfied, are less likely to seek new employment opportunities (Liu et al., 2012). Mohr, Young, and Burgess (2012) argued a

positive group-oriented culture mitigates the effect of high turnover on organizational performance. Management focus on strategies that encourage a positive group-oriented culture such as reward systems encouraging teamwork, and standardization of work practices, can serve to reduce the effect of turnover (Mohr et al., 2012).

**Job embeddedness.** The concept of job embeddedness seeks to understand the reasons people remain in their current jobs (Kiazad, Holtom, Hom, & Newman, 2015). In an effort to understand the underpinning theoretical foundation of job embeddedness, Kiazad et al. (2015) proposed the principles of conservation of resources, that is, the protection and accumulation of resources, serve as reasons individuals remain in their place of current employment. Embeddedness is viewed as a multifoci construct, comprised of on-the-job and occupational embeddedness, and off-the-job embeddedness, such as family and community involvement and obligations (Kiazad et al., 2015). Both types of embeddedness negatively relate to turnover, with work-related embeddedness providing a stronger link to remaining with the organization than off-the-job embeddedness factors (Kiazad et al., 2015). A meta-analytic review of the relationship between job embeddedness and turnover by Jiang, Liu, McKay, Lee and Mitchell (2012) resulted in a model linking on- and off-the job-embeddedness, job alternatives, affective commitment, and job satisfaction with turnover intention. The model links turnover intention and actual turnover through reduced job performance and job search behaviors (Jiang et al., 2012). Their recommendation was for leaders to foster job embeddedness in both on the job and outside the workplace (Jiang et al., 2012). Responding quickly to

indications of withdrawal or low job embeddedness could allow leaders to intervene to avoid key employees from leaving the organization (Jiang et al., 2012).

## **Organizational Commitment**

Mowday, Steers, and Porter (1979) explored the concept of organizational commitment comprised of two components, behavioral and attitudinal, measured by an "individual's identification with and involvement in a particular organization" (Mowday et al., 1979, p. 226). This attachment requires active involvement where individuals contribute more than what is ordinarily expected, in a desire to enhance the organization's success (Mowday et al., 1979). Mowday et al. differentiated commitment from job satisfaction where commitment represents attachment to the organization, and satisfaction is the response to the job or certain characteristics of the job. Commitment is longitudinal and stable over time, unaffected for the most part by transitory events, unlike satisfaction that can shift based on specific events, and can change day-to-day or throughout the day (Chen, Ployhart, Thomas, Anderson, & Bliese, 2011; Mowday et al., 1979). Mowday et al.'s (1979) studies found evidence that lack of organizational commitment was a predictor of turnover.

Following this research, Meyer and Allen went a step further, and developed their model of commitment as a multidimensional construct with three components: affective, continuance, and normative commitment (Meyer & Herscovitch, 2001). Affective commitment (AC) was then defined by these researchers as the person's "emotional attachment, identification with, and involvement in the organization" (Meyer &

Herscovitch, 2001, p. 304). Continuance commitment (CC) is the recognition of the cost or loss of benefits incurred by leaving the organization or the lack of available alternatives to the current employment situation (Meyer & Herscovitch, 2001; Meyer, Stanley, & Parfyonova, 2012). Finally, normative commitment (NC) is the sense of duty or obligation to remain as a member of the organization (Meyer & Herscovitch, 2001). All three types of commitment create a connection between the individual and the organization, decreasing the intention to turnover (Meyer & Herscovitch, 2001).

Individuals with pure affective commitment (high affective, low normative, and low continuance) theoretically demonstrate the greatest level of organizational citizenship behaviors along with a reduced intention to turnover (Meyer & Herscovitch, 2001). Employees with a high level of continuance commitment, low affective, and low normative will not do more than required, exhibiting behavior that is no different than people who are not committed (Meyer & Herscovitch, 2001). This work set the foundation for research to test the validity of Meyer and Herscovitch's (2001) model performed by Gellatly, Meyer, and Luchak (2006).

Gellatly et al. (2006) examined the relationship between affective, continuance, and normative commitment and intention to stay (focal behavior) and citizenship behavior (discretionary behavior). Their results supported Meyer and Herscovitch's (2001) model, and found intention to stay behavior strongest in those with pure affective commitment when looking at each component in isolation (Gellatly et al., 2006; Meyer et al., 2012). The combination of high affective and high normative (AC/NC-dominant)

strengthened this relationship (Gellatly et al., 2006, Meyer et al., 2012). The lowest levels of turnover intention were found in those who were fully committed (all three components dominant), AC/NC-dominant, or AC-dominant (Meyer et al., 2012). In the case of continuance commitment, those with a CC-dominant profile might stay with the organization because of the perceive cost of leaving, but will not do more than expected (Gellatly et al., 2006; Meyer et al., 2012). The three components of commitment have an additive effect on intention to stay with the organization (Gellatly et al., 2006; Meyer et al., 2012). Meyer et al. (2012) reiterated the role of context as a determinant of behavior for each commitment component. While Gellatly et al. (2006) proposed the three components of commitment as interactive, Meyer, Stanley, and Vandenberg (2013) went further to explore commitment through not only a variable-centered approach, as well as through a person-centered approach. In their view, combinations of commitment levels differ among individuals, while at the same time individuals experience commitment to multiple foci (Meyer et al., 2013).

The three-component model of commitment formed the theoretical foundation of several studies; however, Stanley, Vandenberghe, Vandenberg, and Bentein (2013) expanded continuance commitment into two factors, perceived sacrifice and few alternatives. The results of their study of Belgian university alumni found those with the affective commitment dominant profile had lower intentions to leave the organization than people with the continuance dominant and not committed profiles (Stanley et al., 2013). In this study population, the intention to turnover related to each commitment

profile does not act in the same manner as actual turnover (Stanley et al., 2013). Commitment profiles are characterized by high or low salience of internal motivation to remain, and low salience combined with low desire and lack of alternatives (Stanley et al., 2013). This study supported previous findings whereby those with high levels of AC showed low intention to turnover (e.g. Gellatly et al., 2006). In the case of those with a continuance-dominant profile, the lack of alternatives, or perceived high cost of leaving, indicated a high intention to turnover, but low actual turnover (Stanley et al., 2013). Turnover intention is reduced when staying with the organization is freely chosen and internally driven (Stanley et al., 2013). Organizational commitment acts as a mediating variable between job satisfaction and turnover, having a greater impact on turnover intentions than other factors such as pay and benefits (Lambert, Cluse-Tolar, Pasupuleti, Prior, & Allen, 2012; Lee, Huang, & Zhao, 2012).

De Gieter, Hofmans, and Pepermans (2011) added to the research exploring the relationship between job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover, among nurses. Participants were classified into two groups based on their responses to the survey, satisfaction focused, and satisfaction and commitment focused (De Gieter et al., 2011). Nurses focused on both satisfaction and commitment were more likely to leave the organization than their peers in the satisfaction focused group, as they were less satisfied with their jobs and their employing organization (DeGieter et al., 2011). Demographic statistical analysis found this group tended to be younger and have less tenure than those in the satisfaction-focused group (De Gieter et al., 2011). In addition to

turnover intention, the groups differed in work performance and attitude with the satisfaction focused group performing at a higher level (De Gieter et al., 2011).

## **Employee Engagement**

Employee engagement involves the degree to which individuals commit their personal self physically, cognitively, and emotionally to the roles they perform (Kahn, 1990; Saks & Gruman, 2014). The theoretical foundation of work engagement by Kahn (1990) explored work engagement in the context of a summer camp and an architectural firm. Research exploring the role of job and organization engagement found engagement negatively related to intention to quit (Saks, 2006). Macey and Schneider (2008) subscribed to engagement having two facets, attitudinal and behavioral. Engagement in their view includes behaviors that extend beyond the normal and expected performance, and partially attributable to personality disposition (Macey & Schneider, 2008).

Saks and Gruman (2014) summarized current theories of engagement, contending that research to date lacks a definition agreed upon by researchers and practitioners. In their view, the consequences of engagement vary based on the type of engagement (task, work, organization, or group/team). Shuck, Twyford, Reio, and Shuck (2014) expounded on the cognitive, emotional, and physical, facets of engagement related to human resource development practices and turnover. Cognitive engagement encompasses the individual's belief in their work as meaningful, safe, and evaluation of having sufficient resources to perform the job (Shuck et al., 2014). Individuals who experience positive cognitive engagement may become emotionally engaged, whereas the individual feels a

personal connection to the organization (Shuck et al., 2014). Behavioral engagement becomes the overt demonstration of cognitive and emotional engagement where the individual's work performance is influenced by their level of engagement (Shuck et al., 2014). It then follows that an individual who believes their work is meaningful, and who has a personal connection to the organization, results in their remaining with the organization, or reducing the intention to turnover (Shuck et al., 2014). The three facets of employee engagement mediate the relationship between perceived supportive human resource development (HRD) practices and lower turnover intention (Shuck et al., 2014). Investing in employees through training and leadership development can result in lower turnover (Shuck et al., 2014; Kampkötter & Marggaf, 2015). Employees may feel unsupported if they do not perceive the organization and its leaders promoting and encouraging HRD activities, which could lead to the employee deciding to leave the organization (Shuck et al., 2014). Investments in training can reduce turnover when the employee perceives the training is useful, as the training encourages a reciprocal relationship with the organization, with intra-firm trainings being most useful in retaining newly hired or lower tenured employees (Kampkötter & Marggaf, 2015).

Siddiqi (2013) expanded the focus of work engagement and turnover intention in the context of the Indian service sector, theorizing a linkage between the three facets of work engagement and esprit de corps (job attitude) and turnover intention (outcome variable). Work engagement had both an indirect and direct effect on turnover intention, indicating engaged workers do not consider leaving for other jobs, and invest themselves

in their work roles (Siddiqi, 2013). Greater levels of work engagement result in lower intention to leave (Siddiqi, 2013). Employee engagement has been positively associated with reduced turnover, facilitated by supervisory feedback and the perception of autonomy (Menguc, Auh, Fisher, & Haddad, 2013). Feedback improves motivation and engagement through the dialog and interaction between the supervisor and the employee (Menguc et al., 2013). Higher levels of engagement affect positive interactions between the employees and customers, particularly in a service environment (Menguc et al., 2013). Engaged healthcare workers are five times more likely to remain with their current organization, compared to disengaged workers (Lowe, 2012).

# Leadership

Leadership is the ability to engage, influence, and motivate others toward the achievement of a goal or purpose (Dickson, Castaño, Magomaeva & Den Hartog, 2012). Leaders who provide a positive role model or mentor and develop supportive relationships with team members cause the employee to experience organizational commitment and job satisfaction (Cooper-Thomas et al., 2014; Lu & Tjosvold, 2013). Supervisory support increases job embeddedness, which results in higher levels of service recovery behaviors and job performance, and reduced turnover intentions (Karatepe, 2014). Supervisory support is also viewed an indication of organizational support, conveying to the individual the value the organization places in them, creating a link between the individual and the organization reducing the likelihood that the individual will choose to leave (Karatepe, 2014). Organizations with higher quality managers at all

levels (lower, middle, and higher) experience lower turnover, as these managers provide advancement opportunities, support, resources, and tools for their employees (Johansen, 2013; Suadicani et al., 2013).

Employees engage in exchanges with both their supervisor and the organization (Flint, Haley, & McNally, 2013; Kang, Gatling, & Kim, 2015). The quality of an employee's exchanges with their supervisor directly affects their intention to turnover (Flint et al., 2013; Islam et al., 2013; Kang et al., 2015). Employees' perception of fair treatment by leaders increases their commitment to that leader, reducing their intention to leave the organization (Flint et al., 2013; Tse, Huang, & Lam, 2013). Leadership style influences commitment, as employees of passive leaders experienced lower affective commitment to the organization than employees working for leaders deemed as more actively involved with their employees (Chênevert, Vandenberghe, Doucet, & Ben Ayed, 2013). When the leader demonstrates passive leadership, employees experience role stressors such as role conflict, overload, and ambiguity, diminishing organizational commitment (Chênevert et al., 2013).

Supervisor-subordinate relationships, teamwork, and wellbeing influence affective commitment and turnover intention (Brunetto et al., 2013). Turnover intention is higher for Generation X and Generation Y nurses than for Baby Boomers (Brunetto et al., 2013). Level of commitment varies based on age, as Baby Boomers reported the highest level of commitment among the generational peer groups (Brunetto et al., 2013). Generation X employees were somewhat committed, and Generation Y fell between

somewhat committed and somewhat not committed (Brunetto et al., 2013). Leadermember exchange significantly and positively relates to affective commitment,
teamwork, and wellbeing and inversely relates to turnover intention (Brunetto et al.,
2013). Leaders described as ethical are transparent in their communication, and are
perceived as fair, honest, caring, and trustworthy (Elci, Sener, Aksoy, & Alpkan, 2012).
Effective leaders provide guidance to the organization's members in achieving its goals
(Elci et al., 2012). Testing of a theoretical model examining the relationship between
ethical leadership, effective leadership, work-related stress and turnover intention found a
negative relationship between the leadership variables and turnover intention (Elci et al.,
2012). These results support the theory whereby ethical and effective leadership reduces
both work-related stress and turnover intentions (Elci et al., 2012).

Depending on the context of the work environment, an employee may not believe their relationship with their supervisor is a motivating reason to leave their job (Mohsin et al., 2013). The relative importance of the relationship between the employee and supervisor as a strong antecedent of intention to quit can vary based on the cultural preferences of the individual (Mohsin et al., 2013). In non-Western cultures, the relationship maintenance is valued and employees will attempt to cultivate the relationship (Mohsin et al., 2013). The ability for employees to voice their concerns to their manager, with assurance that action can or will be taken, can influence turnover rates (McClean, Burris, & Detert, 2013). Perception of employees' high level of voice coupled with the manager's access to resources, openness to change, and participation in

organizational decision-making, lowers exit rates (McClean et al., 2013). The ability to express concerns through high voice positively influences not only the person speaking up, but also those who benefit from changes made because of the ability to articulate concerns and suggestions (McClean et al., 2013). Leaders who communicate and regularly engage with employees regarding development opportunities and career growth are perceived as supportive, reducing the intention of employees to leave the organization (Shuck et al., 2014). Low quality leader-member exchanges, weak relationships between the supervisor and employee, and perceived poor supervisor and organizational support can lead to low levels of organizational commitment, increasing the likelihood of leaving the organization (Garg & Dhar, 2014; Kang et al., 2015). The individual experiencing supervisor undermining, negativity from supervisors and co-workers, and left to work independently, is more likely to quit (Kammeyer-Muller et al., 2013; Lu & Tjosvold, 2013). Harassment from supervisors and co-workers, particularly when experienced by ethnic or racial minorities, leads to burnout, followed by intention to leave (Deery et al., 2011).

Intention to turnover increases when the individual works in an environment where leadership allows for dysfunctional behaviors such as mobbing (Ertureten, Cemalcilar, & Aycan, 2013). Certain leadership styles influence intention to leave as evidenced by authoritarian leadership's positive relationship with mobbing behaviors, which increases turnover intention (Ertureten et al., 2013). Individuals who experienced mobbing have lower job satisfaction, lower affective commitment, higher continuance

commitment, and higher intention to leave the organization (Ertureten et al., 2013). The cultivation of healthy working relationships between management and employees, demonstration of respect for employees, and employee involvement in decision-making reduces intention to turnover (Zhang et al. 2014). The perception of conflict among members of the workgroup positively relates to turnover intention (Chi & Yang, 2015). Workgroup conflict interferes with the employee's job performance effectiveness, creating dissatisfaction and increasing the likelihood of leaving (Chi & Yang, 2015).

### Conclusion

A review of the literature related to employee turnover indicates various models link antecedents of turnover with intention to turnover, as well as the act of leaving the organization. Factors influencing intention to leave or intention to stay are not opposing factors but instead occur along a continuum (Griffeth, Lee, Mitchell, & Hom, 2012; Zeitlin, Augsberger, Auerbach, & McGowan, 2014). Organizational commitment lowers the intention to leave the organization; leaders must identify and leverage the drivers of organizational commitment to reduce the propensity to turnover among employees (Faisal & Al-Esmael, 2014; Maertz & Boyar, 2012). Understanding the psychological and behavioral stages that precede the decision to leave the organization can assist leaders in reducing turnover and increasing retention of valued employees (Katsikea, Theodosiou, & Morgan, 2015).

#### **Transition**

Employee retention is critical to organizational success. Strategies developed and

implemented by leaders to reduce turnover can lead to improved operating performance and profitability. The literature examined as part of this study reveals the importance of identifying and addressing the antecdents of turnover: employee engagement, organizational commitmet, organizational culture, and leadership. Section 2 of this study provides a more detailed view of the rationale for this proposed study of leader strategies in addressing turnover among hospital frontline support staff. Section 3 provides the results of the study with recommedations for other leaders seeking to implement strategies in reducing staff turnover.

# Section 2: The Project

The purpose of this exploratory multiple case study was to identify strategies developed and implemented by leaders of an acute care hospital to reduce turnover among frontline support empoyees. The information in Section 2 covers in further detail the purpose statement, and research method and design. Section 2 also provides information regarding my strategies for data collection, organization, and analysis, as well as covering the role of the researcher, population and sampling, and a description of the ethical considerations of this study. The final portion of this section describe techniques for ensuring the reliability and validity of the study. Section 3 includes a presentation of the findings in relation to the conceptual framework described in Section 1.

## **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover. The study population included leaders of acute care hospitals in southeast Louisiana. I used open-ended questions using the semistructured interview technique to interview senior leaders, the directors of the housekeeping and dietary departments, and the director of human resources. The results of this study may be useful in helping community hospital leaders understand ways to reduce frontline support employee turnover. The social change aspect of this study addresses the benefit to society through continued, steady employment of individuals in support positions.

### Role of the Researcher

The goal of qualitative methods is to explain and understand a phenomenon, focused on meaning, with the researcher taking a personal role in gathering the data (Stake, 2010). My experience as a talent development and performance improvement professional led me to this topic in providing strategies that reduce turnover. Retaining talent is a critical success factor to any organization. As primary researcher, I personally conducted the interviews and transcribed the findings. In order to triangulate data, I included information from supporting internal documents such as exit interviews and employee satisfaction surveys. Triangulation allows for the development of a more comprehensive picture of the phenomenon at the center of the study (Torrance, 2012).

The nature of the personal role in conducting qualitative research has the potential to lead to bias or substantiation of a preconceived position (Yin, 2013). Researcher bracketing is needed to identify any preconceptions (Fischer, 2009). I followed Fischer's (2009) advice and used bracketing to ensure that I do not impose meanings on the information provided by the participants. Bracketing requires the researcher to maintain ongoing self-awareness regarding biases and preconceptions (Tufford & Newman, 2012). I am currently a mid-level manager within the organization used for the study, and have been employed with the company for 20 years. I did not have a supervisory relationship with any of the participants in this study. The department directors are at the same level of the organization, reporting to a different senior leader. According to Park and Shaw (2013), voluntary turnover is disruptive to the organization, particularly in service

industries. Voluntary turnover has been a focus of the organization's leaders because of the impact of voluntary turnover on productivity and operating expenses (Park & Shaw, 2013).

I was responsible for abiding by the principles of respect for persons, beneficence, and justice and it was my responsibility to ensure that all participants were provided the opportunity for informed consent prior to participating in the research study (Belmont Report, 1979; Malone, 2003). The responsibility of the researcher also includes ensuring participants understand their rights as outlined in the informed consent document, which contains the elements listed above. Yin (2014) described the importance of protecting participants from harm or deception, and protecting the privacy and confidentiality of the study participants. In conducting this research, I remained aware of the challenge in conducting research in one's own backyard as described by Malone (2003), where participants may be skeptical of the promise of confidentiality and anonymity. Changing as many details that identify participants as possible, while at the same time ensuring the context of the research remains in tact, can help address the identification of participants (Malone, 2003). I followed this advice by de-identifying the participants by using the generic term "leader" when referring to each participant in the findings of the study. If a participant chose to withdraw from the study, I destroyed all records pertaining to that participant immediately either through secured shredding of paper documents, or destruction of electronic records. The demarcation between my role as a member of the organization and researcher was clearly defined at all times during this research. I stated

in the invitation letters and as part of the interview script that my role in this research was separate from my role as a leader within the organization. Member checking provides a means for researchers to mitigate personal bias (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I provided each participant an opportunity to review the information obtained from their interview to ensure I correctly interpreted their response. My role was to be empathetic and supportive, creating an environment where the participants were comfortable in sharing their perceptions honestly, which was in line with the recommendations of Ashton (2014) regarding the researcher's demeanor during the study process.

# **Participants**

The participants in the study included the leaders of a mid-sized acute care hospital in southeast Louisiana. The senior leaders for the organization included the chief executive officer, the chief operating officer, the chief nursing officer, and the chief financial officer. Participants also included the director and supervisors of the targeted departments: housekeeping and dietary, as well as the director of human resources. The departments were selected because of the rate of turnover in each department between 2013 and 2015. Turnover in the housekeeping department for full-time and part-time frontline support employees averaged 60% annually for this timeframe; turnover in the dietary department for full-time and part-time frontline support employees averaged 10% annually for the same period. Analysis of the employee turnover rates led to an exploration of possible strategies that resulted in the differences in turnover rates between these departments.

The participants were selected based on their first-hand experience as current leaders within the organization. The selected participants provided insight as to the strategies that leaders have developed and implemented to address frontline support employee turnover. The interviews took place in either the leader's office or a private conference room within the facility (Jacob & Furgeson, 2012). Participants did receive compensation for taking part in this study, as the participants and I adhered to the Ethics Code governing employees considered public servants of the state of Louisiana. After interviews were conducted and transcribed, I gave participants the opportunity to review transcripts through member checking. Member checking provides research participants a means to ensure their responses are recorded and interpreted to accurately convey their intended meaning (Morse, 2015). Malone (2003) emphasized the importance of maintaining participant confidentiality and anonymity. Because the research involved leaders and their direct reports within the same organization, it was incumbent on me to ensure that I maintained the confidentiality and anonymity of the selected participants at all times.

# Research Method and Design

I conducted this study as a qualitative multiple case study. The nature of the study as an exploratory study into the perceptions of participants within the context of the organization supports the selection of a case study design. A multiple case study design allowed for comparison and contrast of the participants' responses and insights into solutions to reduce frontline support employee turnover within a community hospital.

#### **Research Method**

Stake (2010) described qualitative methods as listening to participant's insights to derive meaning and watching what is occurring to gain better understanding of how things work. The goal of qualitative methods is to explain and understand, with the researcher taking a personal role in gathering the data (Stake, 2010). Inductive reasoning is used to bring together themes based on the information collected to allow the reader to draw their own conclusions as to the meaning of the observations (Ryan & Bernard, 2003; Stake, 2010).

The qualitative method is based on intrepretivism and constructivism, where the truth is the individual's view of reality (Sale, Lohfeld, & Brazil, 2002). In contrast, quantitative methods are used to explain the connection between statistics and data elements, which was not the purpose of this study. Quantitative methods rely on the positivist worldview, and are based in empirical research that leads to indicators representing the truth as determined by statistical evidence (Sale et al., 2002). Sale et al. argued that a positivist view cannot be blended with an intrepretivist or constructivist view; therefore, a mixed methods approach is not appropriate for exploring the experiences and perceptions of individuals (Sale et al., 2002).

### **Research Design**

The case study design allows researchers to explore connections between events that extend beyond the capability of survey or experiment (Yin, 2014). Case studies allow for the study of commonalities and differences among the cases within the study

(Hyett, Kenny, & Dickson-Swift, 2014). This multiple case study explored employee turnover within two specific departments. Yin (2014) stated that multiple case studies provide findings that can supplement or fill a gap that might occur if a single case study method is used. The case study method is also appropriate for this study based on Yin's (2014) description of case studies where boundaries between the phenomenon and the context are not clear. The context of this research was at the organization and unit level, and involved the phenomenon of turnover within the two selected departments.

I gathered data through open-ended questions using the semistructured interview technique. The use of a semistructured interview technique allows for further exploration when a participant's response to open-ended questions, and to provide the opportunity for greater insight on the topic of interest (Jacob & Furgeson, 2012). In this study, the interview questions focused on the strategies developed and implemented by hospital leaders to reduce frontline support employee turnover. I conducted interviews with the senior leaders of the organization, namely the chief executive officer, chief operating officer, chief nursing officer, and chief financial officer. Other participants interviewed included the director and supervisors of the targeted departments: housekeeping and dietary, as well as the director of human resources. Bowen (2008) described data saturation as the point when no new information is acquired, and the inclusion of new participants reaches the point of diminishing returns. I conducted interviews until data saturation occurred, which resulted in my conducting interviews with eight leaders.

### **Population and Sampling**

The sample population for this study was drawn from leaders and frontline employees of a community hospital in southeast Louisiana. As of August 2015, there were 113 acute care hospitals in Louisiana; six acute care hospitals were located in the same parish as the selected hospital (American Hospital Directory, 2013). The hospital was selected because it provides critical services to the community, and because the organization's governance structure is a stand-alone, community, not-for-profit hospital. The governance structure allows for access of public records as the hospital is a political subdivision of the state of Louisiana, operating as a service district hospital. The two departments were selected for the case study based on recognition by senior leadership of the negative impact of turnover in the housekeeping department. The second department, dietary services, was selected as a comparative department as the job requirements, qualifications, and pay scales are similar to those of the housekeeping department.

The qualitative nature of this study used sampling that provides rich information with consideration for the nature of the topic and resource availability as described by O'Reilly & Parker (2012). I used census sampling to include all of the hospital's senior management team members, the directors and supervisors of the selected departments, and the director of human resources. These individuals are the leaders who are responsible for developing and implementing strategies for reducing frontline support employee turnover. The total number of leader interviews was eight.

According to Trotter (2012), when conducting research, participants should be

selected based on the individuals who have information and expertise or experience in the phenomenon. Participant selection should be based on the ability to fully describe the phenomenon with sufficient depth to extend knowledge (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). The size of the sample when conducting research is dependent not on the number of participants, but on the depth of information provided (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). These guidelines led me to the selection of my participants who were leaders with experience in developing and implementing strategies to reduce frontline support employee turnover. Marshall, Cardon, Poddar and Fontenot (2013) recommended that researchers use 15 to 30 interviews for single case studies; they argued that any improvements in the quality of the study would not justify the time and effort required to perform additional interviews. The number of interviews required to achieve saturation is dependent on the point where no new information, new themes, new coding, and the ability to replicate is achieved (Fusch & Ness, 2015).

#### **Ethical Research**

Ethical research requires a study to be conducted in a manner that avoids harm to participants, and adheres to the guiding principles of autonomy, confidentiality, respect, beneficence, nonmaleficence, and justice (Aluwihare-Samaranayake, 2012; Greaney et al., 2012). I used these guiding principles through informed consent. The informed consent process provided for participant privacy. I also used procedures that ensured no participant information was released and that the information was gathered in a way that would not bring harm or allow for injustice to those agreeing to participate in the study.

The informed consent was conduced in alignment with the recommendations of the Belmont Report (1979). Approval for the project was obtained from Walden University's Internal Review Board (IRB) prior to commencing the project (Walden University IRB approval number 06-28-16-0466973). Each participant signed a statement of informed consent, which clearly outlined the purpose of the study. The informed consent document clearly stated that my role in gathering data is that of researcher, separate from my role as a department director within the organization. The informed consent described the interview process and how the documentation of information was stored for later transcription and analysis. I assured participants that their agreement to participate in the study was strictly voluntary, and they could withdraw at any time without penalty by notifying me by contacting me by telephone, email, or U.S. mail.

Organization leaders who participated in this study did not receive any incentive for their participation, as this would conflict with the Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics (LSA-R.S. 42:1101, et seq.). All employees of service district hospitals are classified as public servants of the state of Louisiana. Information provided by the participants, as well as information gathered from organizational documents, will remain confidential and stored in a locked security box for a minimum of 5 years.

After the 5-year retention period, I will shred all paper documents using a secured shredding vendor. Files stored on any computers are password protected. I will ensure electronic documents are erased from the computer's hard drive, and any secondary

storage media such as jump drives will be physically destroyed.

The organization used in this study was not identified by name, referred to generically as an acute care hospital in southeast Louisiana. Participant names or other identifying data will not be disclosed; participants were identified as Leader A, B, C, etc. Names and other identifying information will be stored separately from the data. I personally performed all interview transcription and data analysis. No third parties were involved in the transcription or data analysis process.

#### **Data Collection Instruments**

The researcher is the primary data collection instrument when using a qualitative method (Chan, Fung, & Chien, 2013). I collected data using open-ended questions through a semistructured technique. The semistructured technique allows flexibility within a guided framework where the researcher has the opportunity to probe further into participant responses to increase richness of data (McIntosh & Morse, 2015). Face-to-face interviews are interactive, and give the interviewer the ability to perceive the interviewee's body language and voice tone (Opdenakker, 2006). Disadvantages of face-to-face interviewers are scheduling concerns, the time dedicated to the interview, and transcription time (Opdenakker, 2006). Research interview questions should be tailored to solicit information that may lead to discovery and understanding (McIntosh & Morse, 2015). Prior to conducting the interviews, I conducted mock interviews with individuals who are not participants in the study to test the questions. Wahyuni (2012) provided guidance to researchers in using mock interviews to ensure the wording aligns with the

research question, and the discussion flow is clear. Additional data collection took place through review of organization documents such as exit interviews and employee comments submitted through the internal employee feedback process. Data and comments from the prior two years' employee engagement survey from the two departments that are the focus of this study were part of the data collection.

Triangulation allows the researcher to capture a deeper understanding of the phenomenon from multiple perspectives (Jick, 1979). The use of organization information will allowed for triangulation of the data collected to improve the accuracy of the findings of the study. Reliability and validity was accomplished through member checking as described by Marshall and Rossman (2016). I followed the recommendations of Marshall and Rossman (2016) and provided summaries of interviews to participants to ensure the content and context of the information gathered was correct, or if additions, corrections, or clarifications were needed.

## **Data Collection Technique**

The primary form of data collection for this study was semistructured interviews using open-ended questions. Once the questions were finalized based on results of the mock interviews, I contacted participants by email or telephone to obtain agreement for participation in the study. The email or phone call clearly explained the goal of the study and the participant's role in collecting data as part of the study. Part of the introductory communication was to identify a convenient time and location for the interview. A follow-up email confirmed the individual's participation and the date, time, and location

of the interview. At the time of the interview, I introduced myself as the researcher, and clearly explained that participation in this research was voluntary and that I was not operating in my role as a director within the organization. Each participant was asked to review the informed consent document. I explained the purpose of the study, and confirmed that the participant understood that they could withdraw at any time without penalty. If the individual agreed to continue, I asked them to sign the informed consent document. I gave each participant a unique identifier that was used to ensure confidentiality and to organize all information related to that participant to create a clear audit trail using a process as recommended by Seers (2012).

The interviews were recorded on my personal laptop computer, using Audacity. I also took notes of the participant's answers and observed any para-language cues such as hesitation, body language, and facial expressions. Wayhuni (2012) recommended the use of both recording and notetaking as part of the interview process. McIntosh and Morse (2015) recommended researchers ask each participant the questions in the same order in each group. As I conducted each interview, I followed the same script, asking each participant the interview questions in the same order. Each interview lasted between 20 and 45 minutes. The interview questions can be found in Appendix C. The closing portion of the interview included a debriefing, where I thanked the participant, and asked them if they had any further questions or comments regarding the topic that were not covered in the interview. Debriefing and allowing participants an opportunity to add information outside of the scripted questions was suggested by Wayhuni (2012). The

process for member checking was provided to each participant with an explanation that they would have the opportunity to review and validate the transcription of the interview.

Researchers use interviews to gain further insight regarding personal experiences or opinions of individuals who have similar experiences (Rowley, 2012). Using interviews is beneficial when the participant might be more receptive to an interview than other data collection techniques such as surveys (Rowley, 2012). The researcher's use of open-ended questions allows the participant to provide additional information that might uncover insights not discovered using closed-ended questions (Jacob & Furgeson, 2012). Disadvantages of interviewing include participant willingness to discuss a particular topic, perceived inconvenience by the participant, or reluctance to discuss topics the participant might find embarrassing, invasive, or distressing (Rowley, 2012). The researcher must be careful when interviewing participants not to influence the participant's answers in any way (Elo et al., 2014). The pilot study consisted of mock interviews with individuals who were not part of the participant group for the study. My use of mock interviews allowed for refinement of the questions and practice transcribing, ensuring the questions address the central research question, and that the questions were asked in a way that the participant could clearly understand and fully answer.

# **Data Organization Technique**

Organizing the data requires taking the data apart and putting it back together in order to synthesize the data into information for the reader's understanding of the focus of the study (Stake, 2010). The use of audio recording of the participant interviews

allows the researcher to recheck the responses to ensure accuracy and confirm interpretation in developing emerging themes (Noble & Smith, 2015); my use of audio recording allowed me to review the transcripts for accuracy. I transcribed the interviews in their entirety, supported by notes taken during the interview of non-verbal communication cues. The use of semi-structured interviews gives the researcher the ability to establish a coding system prior to the interviews as the researcher has some prior knowledge of the topic (Morse, 2015). Qualitative data is open-ended, rich, and nuanced (Graebner, Martin, & Roundy, 2012), requiring researcher flexibility in creating coding so that the essence of the participant's viewpoint is retained. I will store the coding scheme and all interview files, notes, password-protected electronic and hard copy materials, in a secure, locked location for no less than 5 years.

# **Data Analysis**

Triangulation involves two or more approaches in addressing the research question (Heale & Forbes, 2013). Denzin (1978) described four types of triangulation: method, investigator, theory, and data triangulation (Torrance, 2012). Methodological triangulation best fits the case study method by using a secondary source of data to seek convergence of the evidence of a single study (Yin, 2014). This qualitative multiple case study was conducted using methodological triangulation by comparing the information gathered through interviews with hospital leaders with secondary data sources.

Investigator triangulation relies on two or more researchers (Carter, Bryant-Lukosius, DiCenso, Blythe, & Neville, 2014), and is not appropriate for this study as this study

involved only one researcher. Theory triangulation is intended to support, interpret, or develop theory (Carter et al., 2014; Torrance 2012), which was not appropriate for this study as the intent is to explore a phenomenon within a particular context. Data triangulation uses more than one source of data, accessed over time (Patton, 2015; Torrance, 2012) and was not appropriate for this study as my study had one source, interviews with hospital leaders, collected at a single point in time. Triangulation may result in convergence of information leading to the same conclusion, supporting or complementary results, or divergent or contradictory results (Heale & Forbes, 2013). As Patton (2015) noted, the purpose of triangulation is to address the central problem statement from various directions to test for consistency.

The researcher's analysis of case study data focuses on identifying themes and patterns that emerge from the data (Yin 2014). I developed a preliminary set of codes while performing the interviews, then refined these codes as I reviewed and analyzed the information provided by the participants, as well as information related to strategies for reducing employee turnover from supporting documents such as employee satisfaction surveys and turnover reports. I used NVivo as a tool to organize information. Yin (2014) noted that the key to using tools such as NVivo is to assist the researcher but not perform the analysis. As anticipated, the analysis required a line-by-line review of the transcripts to ensure the essence of the participant's responses was captured in my analysis and in refining the coding scheme. Coding refinement is a vital component of ensuring the accuracy of research findings (de Casterlé, Gastmans, Bryon, & Denier, 2012). A well-

defined coding scheme is necessary to reconstruct the story as told by the participants, and to retain the integrity of the response to fully address the research question (de Casterlé et al., 2012). I will ensure all raw data is maintained in a locked container for a minimum of 5 years.

## Reliability and Validity

Rigor in qualitative studies determines the worth and contribution of the research to the body of knowledge on the selected topic (Morse, 2015). The challenge of qualitative rigor occurs because of the interpretive nature of the researcher's analysis of the data, and the subjectivity of the data collected from the participants (Morse, 2015). A criterion used to judge qualitative research is trustworthiness (Elo et al., 2014), that is, the results of the research are worthy of the attention of other researchers in the same field. According to Tracy (2010), worthy topics are relevant, timely, significant, and interesting. The exploration of human experiences inherently creates subjectivity in the research which must be addressed through strategies to ensure reliability and validity (Cope, 2014). The criteria for achieving internal and external validity in qualitative research are credibility, dependability, transferability, and confirmability (Cope, 2014).

#### **Reliability**

Reliability or dependability in qualitative studies is the ability to replicate the study leading to the same results (Morse, 2015). Yin (2014) stated a tactic to test reliability in case studies is to use the four component case study protocol. Rigor requires the researcher to provide a clear and transparent audit trail including explanations of the

rationale for decisions made during the research process (Houghton, Casey, Shaw & Murphy, 2013; Noble & Smith, 2015). The audit trails include my personal notes as a researcher to ensure reflexivity. Methodological triangulation (Denzin, 1978) using both interviews and organizational documents provided a link between information gathered from participants directly, and information provided by other sources relative to the topic. Member checking (Koelsch, 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016) allowed each participant to review the transcript to confirm that I have accurately captured the essence of the information they provided.

## Validity

Validity represents the degree to which the findings accurately reflect the research data (Noble & Smith, 2015). Valid qualitative study requires the researcher to make certain the study is credible, transferable, and confirmable (Cope, 2014). Qualitative validity is based on the premise that the research is dependable and expresses a true reality from the viewpoint of the participants in the study (Tracy, 2010). Truth value recognizes that there is no precise truth; but instead that multiple realities exist as defined by the participants (Noble & Smith, 2015). By using member checking, I verified that my interpretation and understanding of the leaders' strategies to reduce turnover accurately represented the experiences of the study participants. The use of thick description can increase a qualitative study's validity, particularly when used in reporting the findings of semistructured interviews (Morse, 2015).

Methodological triangulation (Denzin, 1978) enhances the credibility of the

research study where the data sources work together to confirm the data (Houghton, et al., 2013). This case study involved the triangulation of face-to-face, semi-structured interviews with the organization's leaders, and a review of organizational documents such as exit interviews and employee satisfaction survey results. Transferability is the ability to apply the results of the findings of this particular study to other settings, allowing the reader to identify with the findings based on their own experiences (Cope, 2014). Tracy (2010) used the term *resonance* when describing transferability. Confirmability, the requirement that the results reflect the participant's views, was achieved through Marshall and Rossmann's (2016) description of member checking to reduce the possibility of personal biases from overshadowing the viewpoints provided by the study participants. One of the methods to ensure reliability and validity is to rely on data saturation, meaning interviews with leaders will continue and document review until no new data is obtained (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I found that interviewing eight different individuals was sufficient to achieve data saturation.

## **Transition and Summary**

The qualitative exploratory case study is intended to add to the body of knowledge focusing on strategies to reduce turnover in frontline support employees. The specific business problem as stated in section one identified the target industry and study population as the housekeeping and dietary departments of an acute care hospital. I collected data using semistructured interviews conducted with the organization's senior leaders, directors and supervsors of the housekeeping and dietary departments, and the

director of human resources. Once I conducted the interviews, and the information was transcribed, I asked each participant to review the synthesized information to ensure that their responses were recorded accurately and were reflective of their viewpoint regarding strategies to reduce turnover. Section 3 contains the findings of the study, the emergent themes and subthemes, as well as application to business practice in response to the overarching research question, what strategies to community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline employee turnover.

# Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this multiple case study was to explore strategies community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover. In order to answer the research question, I conducted semistructured interviews with eight hospital leaders of an acute care community hospital in southeast Louisiana. The leaders were selected based on their successful experiences and knowledge to answer the research question: What strategies do community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover?

The interviews were conducted in a setting that allowed for privacy. I took notes during each interview to identify themes as they emerged, and audio recorded the interviews using Audacity on my personal laptop. The interviews were transcribed in Microsoft Word in a password protected document. Once the transcription was complete, I allowed each leader to review their interview transcript for accuracy, and to provide an opportunity to clarify in order to add to the information provided on the topic regarding the participant's perceptions and views regarding strategies to reduce frontline support employee turnover. The corrected and revised transcripts of the interviews were then analyzed and coded into themes and subthemes using NVivo 11 for Mac. I used methodological triangulation by reviewing documents from exit interviews and the results of the employee engagement survey as a means to confirm or contrast the data gathered through the interview process.

#### **Presentation of the Findings**

Four major themes and nine subthemes emerged from my analysis of the data. The themes that emerged related to frontline support employee turnover were: (a) leadership, (b) hiring and onboarding strategies, (c) pay and compensation, and (d) organization-related factors. The subthemes that emerged related to leadership were: (a) relationships, (b) communication and visibility, and (c) coaching and mentoring. The second theme, hiring and onboarding, provided two subthemes, socialization, and person-job fit. Two subthemes emerged under the theme of pay and compensation, other job opportunities, and pay and compensation strategies. Finally, the fourth emergent theme resulted in two subthemes related to organizational factors: organizational culture, and work-life balance.

## **Emerging Theme 1: Leadership**

The eight participants in this study identified leadership as an important strategy in reducing turnover in frontline support staff. The subthemes under the emerging theme of leadership were categorized as: (a) relationships, (b) communication and visibility, and (c) coaching and mentoring. Fallatah and Laschinger (2016) acknowledged the importance of developing leadership skills as a strategy to address employee retention. Employee engagement is fostered when leaders are perceived as empowering, motivating and supportive (Sharoni, Shkoler, & Tziner, 2015). Wang and Hsieh (2013) stated that consistency between a leader's words and actions builds employee trust, which influences engagement.

Table 1
Frequency of Leadership Responses

N	Number of interviews	
	addressing subtheme	
16	5	
22	5	
4	4	
	16 22	

*Note:* N = Frequency of responses

Relationships. The quality of the relationship between the leader and the employee most consistently predicts turnover (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Nienaber, Hofeditz, and Romeike (2015) posited that leaders who demonstrate vulnerability are better able to build stronger relationships with their followers. According to Leader B "One of the best ways you can lead and work with people is to make yourself vulnerable." Leader G noted that people leave the organization when supervisors fail to treat people with dignity and respect, and when promises are made but are not fulfilled. Leader H observed that people in these positions are more likely to quit because of their manager. In order to retain staff, according to Leader G, the leader should be available to the team, willing to learn, and take action when necessary. Leader D described the importance of the leader having "the human touch" to create a personal connection with each employee as a means to reduce turnover. As noted by Leader E, employees leave the organization when they feel a lack of support from their supervisor. These findings

aligned with previous research, whereby a leader's demonstration of behaviors associated with transformational leadership could lead to greater levels of employee engagement (Sharoni et al., 2015).

Communication and Visibility. The relationship between the supervisor and the employee can be enhanced through a positive perception of organizational support in meetings, which then translates to a lower intention to quit (Mroz & Allen, 2015).

Leader F described the importance of daily meetings with the team to create a continuous connection between the leader and the team members. The organization encourages leaders to conduct daily huddles, where department leaders share information with staff. These huddles are held twice daily in the dietary department, and are led by the department director or operating manager. Leaders A and H shared the importance of providing information with frontline employees so they feel connected to the organization.

Daily huddles provide a forum for sharing department and hospital information, as well as giving the staff an opportunity to discuss other issues, such as current events. Li, Kim, and Zhao (2017) asserted that leaders should communicate individually with employees by initiating conversations to increase the employee's perception of inclusion within the organization. Leader F described the necessity of an open door policy by leaders so that employees can share concerns with them. Leader G stated, "When you provide tools to address their issues, it gives them a feeling of worth and satisfaction that someone listened to them." Leader F concurred on this point, "Respect on that level in

the workplace goes a very long way. They don't want to be spoken to like children."

Leaders G and H both stated that employees in frontline support positions choose to leave because they feel they are not being treated with dignity and respect by their supervisor.

Coaching and Feedback. The degree to which managers demonstrate appreciation and provide career growth coaching to front-line staff can impact work effort (Li et al., 2017). Leader consistency in demonstrating transformational leadership on a day-to-day basis is linked to a positive influence in employee engagement (Breevart et al., 2014). According to Leader C, leaders must be skilled in conducting crucial conversations, and have strong conflict resolution skills. Leader C described the leader's role in reducing turnover through coaching and mentoring employees, and providing regular feedback to encourage personal growth:

I try to reemphasize frequently the concept of care-fronting. It's a simple idea – care enough to confront someone. Even if it's hard to do, even at the risk that the person may be really angry and not talk to you, but care enough about that person to tell them.

This leader also described the importance of providing "a supportive environment with high expectations and accountability." Madden, Mathias, and Madden (2015) posited an employee's perception of organizational support and positive co-worker relationships negatively relate to intention to leave the organization. In the words of Leader H, the leader must put themselves at the employee's level, speaking to the employee as a peer. As also noted by Leader H,

You don't get up in the morning and say 'I wish I made 50 cents more.' You get up and say 'I don't know how much longer I can work there.' Either it's too hard, or people are mean to me, or the job is just dirty, or the company is bad.

This sentiment was echoed by other leaders interviewed, who related their view that while pay is a determining factor, the way employees are treated can be the overarching impetus in the decision to leave.

The theme of leadership was supported in documentation of exit interviews conducted by the human resources department, where departing employees in both departments directly cited the reason for leaving was departmental-level leadership, particularly lack of visibility and the availability of the department director. Employees also described the leadership styles and negative interactions with frontline supervisors as a reason for leaving. In contrast, current employees completing the employee engagement survey cited satisfaction with their respective leader in open-ended comments.

#### **Emerging Theme 2: Hiring and Onboarding Strategies**

All eight leaders interviewed stressed the importance of hiring the right person for a position. Subthemes that emerged during the interviews that addressed the theme of hiring and onboarding were: socialization and person-job fit. Leader E stated "The number one strategy is to make sure we hire the right person up front." Leader F stated, "I hire for attitude…I can train for skill." According to Leader A, their department receives hundreds of applicants for a single job opening; selecting the right candidate is

difficult. Leader E stated "We make hasty decisions when probably the right thing to do was start over and get somebody in who wants to be here."

This aligns with current literature; Choudhary (2016) posited that, when the organization is faced with a large hiring pool, the process is difficult and time consuming. Leaders A, B, and E all noted the challenge in hiring the right person is the ability to determine person-job fit through the current process. Leader B shared their experience with pre-hire testing, which did not produce the intended results in increasing employee retention. This finding differed from research by Lanyon and Goodstein (2016) who found employees who did not score high on pre-employment impression testing, did not subsequently perform well on the job. Leader F emphasized the importance of "setting expectations and being clear about what is necessary in order to work here" during pre-hire interviewing.

Table 2
Frequency of Hiring and Onboarding Strategies Responses

Subtheme	N Nu	Number of interviews	
	ad	dressing subtheme	
Socialization	14	3	
Person-job fit	4	6	

*Note:* N = Frequency of responses

**Socialization.** The process by which new employees are enculturated, can impact their success and future intention to remain with the organization (Cable, Gino, & Staats,

2013; Hall-Ellis, 2014; Krasman, 2015). Krasman (2015) further argued that the onboarding processes should be strategic, comprehensive, consistent, and measured in order to reduce employee turnover. Leader H described the organization's attempt to implement a *buddy system* where new employees were partnered with experienced staff. The program had some success; however, the program did not gain momentum and was not sustainable. One of the departments continues to use a modified form of the buddy system to train new employees, according to Leaders A and F. The use of a buddy system is consistent with research by Choy, Billett, and Kelly (2013) who found that employees appreciate direct training from a peer, where they can learn from an experienced co-worker's expertise. Low, Bordia, and Bordia (2016) found new employees seek guidance, mentoring, and opportunity to develop their workplace identity. Effective mentoring programs have been found to reduce an employee's intention to leave the organization and seek other employment (Park, Newman, Zhang, Wu, & Hooke, 2016).

Person-job fit. Schiemann (2014) emphasized that successful hiring and onboarding is reliant on the new employee connecting with co-workers and supervisors. Leaders B, C, and E shared the importance of setting expectations prior to hire with the new employee. According to Leader B, "The person taking the job doesn't necessarily know what the job is until they get here." Leaders C, D, and F expressed concern that some new hires in the housekeeping and dietary areas may not have had prior jobs that required the level of accountability and professionalism required by the organization.

This finding relates to previous research by Schiemann (2014) who found employees who do not become engaged or fail to align with the values or culture of the organization, are considered a hiring failure.

#### **Emerging Theme 3: Pay and Compensation**

Employees who have higher levels of wage satisfaction are more likely to stay with the organization (Steinmetz, de Vries, & Tijdens, 2014). In comparison, Bryant and Allen (2013) found that pay level and pay satisfaction were weak indicators of turnover, however, pay dispersion does have an impact on job satisfaction and employee morale. Leadership and co-worker relationships have a greater impact on turnover than pay satisfaction (Chang, Wang, & Huang, 2013). Johnco, Salloum, Olson, and Edwards (2014) found that job stress and burnout, followed by salary and benefits, were the primary reasons for employees leaving their jobs.

Table 3

Frequency of Pay and Compensation Responses

Subtheme	N	Number of interviews
		addressing subtheme
Other job opportunities	17	5
Pay and compensation strategies	12	7

*Note:* N = Frequency of responses

The findings of this study were mixed regarding the perception that pay and compensation are directly related to turnover. The leaders interviewed held two different

views regarding the primary drivers of voluntary turnover. Leadership is more important than pay, but at the same time, pay levels and the ability to earn more by changing jobs drives the employee to leave the organization. This finding was consistent with comments from employees on the BPA, where pay and benefits were cited as one of the top three things the employees would like to see improved in the organization.

Pay and compensation strategy. According to Treuren and Frankish (2014), dissatisfaction with pay was directly linked to an employee's intention to leave. Employees who perceive the organization's pay structure as unfair are more likely to seek other employment, therefore, employers should ensure the company's pay structure is fair, and clearly communicated to employees (Jung & Yoon, 2015). Duhautois, Gilles, and Petit (2016) posited increases in lower-paid employee compensation could reduce employee turnover. In Milman and Dickson's (2013) study of theme park workers, satisfaction with pay was a predictor of retention. The organization in this study strives to pay competitively at market rates, according to Leaders B, G, E, and H. However, employees have left the organization because other companies hiring employees requiring a similar skill level pay a higher hourly wage. According to Leader F, the employees might enjoy their work but are compelled to leave as the higher income allows them to better provide for their families. In the words of Leader B, "Just throwing money at it doesn't work. People have bigger aspirations." The organization does not always have the ability to provide pay raises, according to Leaders E and G. Leader F described a strategy to increase individual pay by discontinuing the use of contract labor and

providing front line employees the opportunity to work additional hours at overtime rates.

Tenured employees often have a second job in order to provide for themselves and their families.

An unexpected finding of this study was employees who voluntarily leave because their pay allows them to receive government subsidies. When overtime pay, or their regular annual income, approaches the threshold to continue to receive benefits, the employees choose to resign their employment. Leader F described the strategy they have used to attempt to retain these employees by providing financial counseling to help the employees better understand the dynamics of managing their income; however, this strategy has not been particularly successful. The feeling of this leader was sometimes turnover is beyond the leader's control when the employee has a different mindset regarding continued employment.

Other job opportunities. Mohsin, Lengler, and Aguzzoli (2015) stated opportunities in other growing sectors can increase turnover. The growth in the retail industry is accompanied by higher wages paid by large establishments (Soyars, 2014). Milman and Dickson (2013) advised leaders to adopt creative strategies aimed at employee retention as the labor pool becomes smaller. Leaders participating in this study acknowledged the economic growth in the area created a supply and demand environment for employees at this level. Leaders D, F, E, and G described competing employers in addition to other healthcare providers, such as fast-food restaurants, retailers such as Wal-Mart, Home Depot, and Lowe's, hotels, and casinos. The

opportunities other employers can provide can cause the employee to choose to leave, even if they are satisfied in their current job. This finding contrasts with by research by Anitha and Begum (2016) who posited employees who are committed to the organization, and are satisfied with their jobs, are less likely to explore alternative employment.

#### **Emerging Theme 4: Organization-Related Factors**

Leaders interviewed for this study also identified various factors related to the organization that impact turnover, and the strategies used to retain employees. The subthemes that emerged through the interviews and triangulation achieved through review of employee exit interview documents and results of the employee satisfaction surveys were: (a) organizational culture, (b) organizational support, and (c) policies, procedures and work processes.

Table 4

Frequency of Organizational and Other Factors Responses

Subtheme	N	Number of interviews	
		addressing subtheme	
Organizational culture	30	8	
Work-life balance	23	6	

*Note:* N = Frequency of responses

This theme and the associated sub-themes related to existing literature where employees are more likely to stay with an organization when they perceive support from leaders and

form positive relationships with co-workers (Madden et al., 2015). In addition, the department-level leader plays a pivotal role in signaling organization-level support to employees (Li et al., 2017).

**Organizational culture.** Employees must have a positive view of the organization and their leader in order to maximize the potential to reduce turnover through engagement (Alfes, Shantz, Truss, & Soane, 2013). Those employees who feel valued by the organization and its leaders exhibit greater commitment, leading to a lower likelihood of quitting (Anitha & Begum, 2016). A healthy organizational culture leads to employee commitment, which then increases intention (Anitha & Begum, 2016). The organization used in this study emphasizes the importance of employee satisfaction, measured by the Business Practice Assessment (BPA). The BPA tool measures employee satisfaction in three areas, together termed the trifecta. The three components of the trifecta focused on senior management, department-level management, and organizational practices. Using the feedback from the survey is important, as noted by Leader B, as an indicator that "Management is providing a good place for good people to work." Review of the data from the BPA for the dietary department and the housekeeping department were compared in order to triangulate findings of the interviews with leaders to feedback from employees.

Tzafrir, Gur, and Blumen (2015) described the importance of the work-related social environment in reducing the employee's intention to leave. Both departments celebrate various holidays, birthdays, and other special events to build camaraderie and

involvement. Leader H described the importance of departmental and organization activities in building culture so that employees build friendships with co-workers, which improves the quality of their work life.

Work-Life Balance and Work-Family Conflicts. Nohe and Sonntag (2014) posited work and family conflict occurs when job requirements interfere with the roles of the individual outside of the workplace. Millennials view work differently than preceding generations, where work is secondary to their personal lives (Gursoy, Chi, & Karadag, 2013). The findings of this study aligned with the published research as leaders shared their experience with employees voluntarily leaving the organization due to conflicts with personal and family responsibilities. Hom et al. (2012) described employees who leave the organization due to family pressures as coerced leavers who are reluctant to leave but feel no other option. Department Leader A described their experience with hiring students who have school activities that conflict with work schedules, resulting in turnover when the employee cannot fulfill their job obligations. Sterling (2015) advised leaders to utilize flexible scheduling with students as work experience provides younger workers with an opportunity to learn skills they may need in future jobs. This finding is unique to this department, as other departments within the organization do not hire high school students; additionally, this level of turnover is expected as the students are hired on a per diem basis.

The physical location of the hospital, coupled with the lack of public transportation, and the lack of personal transportation creates difficulty for employees to

maintain regular attendance and adherence to their work schedules. However, absenteeism is sometimes an attitudinal indicator more than a lack of economic resources. This finding relates to research by Berry, Lelchook, and Clark (2012) who stated that interventions addressing absenteeism could affect turnover, as absenteeism is an early warning sign to leaders of employee withdrawal. According to four of the leaders (A, C, D, and F), coaching is often aimed at addressing attendance issues.

Leaders A and D disclosed coaching or counseling is often followed by a reduction in the level of observed employee commitment, which then leads to turnover. Leader C stated that through coaching, the leader could learn of underlying issues such as scheduling conflicts that might be addressed that could reduce the employee's intention to leave the organization.

## **Applications to Professional Practice**

Employee engagement involves individuals committing themselves physically, cognitively, and emotionally to the roles they perform (Kahn, 1990; Saks & Gruman, 2014). Engagement occurs when the employee has a positive perception of organization and supervisor support, rewards and recognition systems, and characteristics of the job (Saks, 2006). Saks described increased job satisfaction and reduced intention to quit as consequences of employee engagement. Anitha (2014) and Gujral and Jain (2013) posited the working environment, team and co-worker relationships, training and career development, leadership, and rewards and recognition are positively related to employee engagement. The findings of this study are consistent with previous research regarding

the antecedents of engagement that leaders should leverage in order to reduce employee turnover. Engagement is increased when leaders build trust within their employees (Lee & Ok, 2016). High quality leader-member exchange experience relates to job satisfaction and engagement (Lee & Ok, 2016). Selective hiring practices to ensure customeroriented employees can increase employee engagement in service industries that require high customer contact (Karatepe & Aga, 2016). Developmental human resources practices, particularly training and development result in higher engagement (Bal, Kooij, & De Jong, 2013). Engagement is vital to organization success, as previous studies have found disengaged employees cost organizations up to \$550 billion annually in lost productivity (Karatepe & Aga, 2016). Organizations face the challenge of developing and implementing strategies that allow them to retain engaged employees who wholeheartedly work toward the fulfillment of the organization's mission and goals.

# **Implications for Social Change**

The implications for positive social change related to reducing employee turnover include the improvement in the quality of life for individuals who are steadily employed. Consistent employment allows the individual to provide for themselves and their families. When an individual feels rewarded by the job they perform, and feel appreciated, their view of their self-worth improves. Good working relationships allow individuals to enjoy their work and feel connected to their co-workers. Higher levels of employment contribute to the community through improved economic conditions and reduced reliance of individuals on governmental supplemental programs. In a patient-

care environment, reducing employee turnover allows the organization to provide consistent processes to the patients. Housekeepers and dietary employees play an important role in the patient care process, and in providing a healing environment for patients. In the case of the organization used as the focus of this study, turnover affects the hospital's profitability and ability to provide effective and efficient continuity of care. Without housekeepers and dietary staff members, the hospital cannot meet fulfill its mission in providing essential services to the community.

#### **Recommendations for Action**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover. Turnover affects an organization's ability to deliver its products and services efficiently and effectively, in terms of productivity, financial performance, quality, and customer service (Hancock, Allen, Bosco, McDaniel, & Pierce, 2013; Hancock, Allen, & Soelberg, 2016; Holtom & Burch, 2016). Leaders in service industries should pay particular attention to managing turnover rates (Park & Shaw, 2013). Hospital leaders are challenged to find ways to deliver quality care in an economic environment of uncertain revenue and reimbursement (Dong, 2015). A hospital's mission is to provide a healing environment. Employees who are believe in the mission of the organization, and who are engaged to support the organization's success are less likely to voluntarily leave to seek other employment (Collini, Guidroz, & Perez, 2015). The findings of this study are aimed at helping hospital leaders reduce turnover through strategies that build employee

engagement. Interviews conducted with hospital leaders in an acute care community hospital in southeast Louisiana resulted in four emerging themes of strategies to reduce turnover among frontline support staff: (a) leadership; (b) hiring and onboarding; (c) pay and compensation; and (d) organization-related factors.

The quality of the leader's relationship with their employees is linked to employee turnover (Furunes, Mykletun, Einarsen, & Glasø; 2015; Nei, Snyder, & Litwiller, 2015). In order to build relationships, leaders must be accessible and visible. Leaders participating in this study identified specific strategies such as regular department meetings and daily huddles to improve communication and interaction with employees. Strumwasser and Virkstis (2015) recommended leaders not only solicit input from employees, but also ensure that they follow through on any ideas or suggestions submitted by staff members. When staff members experience positive daily interactions with leaders builds trust so that employees are comfortable bringing problems or concerns to the leader's attention.

Hiring and onboarding also influence engagement and retention. Personorganization or person-job fit is an essential element in building engagement and
reducing turnover. As leaders in this study noted, job candidates need a realistic preview
of the job prior to hire to ensure expectations and job requirements are clear. Employees
often leave because the job is not what they anticipated (Choudhary, 2016). Job previews
can affect employee success on hired, but can also serve as a mechanism to narrow the
candidate pool to those best suited to perform the job (Bilal & Bashir, 2016). Clear job

descriptions outlining the duties and requirements of the job provide employees with measurable, objective standards of what is expected of them in their role. Once hired, the new employee's experience begins with orientation. The orientation experience should be meaningful in providing an understanding of the organization's mission, provide new hire expectations, and serve as a first step toward socialization (Kim, Chai, Kim, & Park, 2015). Leaders can support newcomer success through feedback, support, and creation of a safe learning environment (Tang, Liu, Oh, & Weitz, 2014).

The findings of this study revealed pay and compensation represent an important factor in frontline support employee's decision to leave the organization. Compensation offered by other employers can create an attraction where an employee feels compelled to change jobs in order to better provide for themselves and their families, even though they may be satisfied with other aspects of the job. In addition to salary or wages, organizations should consider a means of providing other financial rewards such as bonuses or incentive pay contingent on goal achievement (Choudhary, 2016). Gill, Dugger, and Norton (2014) found compensation, organizational alignment, and development opportunities were positively related to employee engagement. It is not only the actual level of pay, but the employee's perception of fairness of pay that determines engagement, where satisfaction can increase engagement (Jung & Yoon, 2015). Increasing the employees' perception of fairness can result in greater work performance efforts (Wu, Sturman, & Wang, 2013).

The leaders interviewed in this study indicated the importance of work-life balance to frontline support employees. As noted by the leaders participating in this study, employees in these positions are caught between work and family responsibilities, particularly if they are the primary caregiver for children or aging parents. Flexible work arrangements, such as flexible time, or on-site child care, are examples of methods employers can use to reduce the strain of work-family conflict (Timms et al., 2014). Transformational leadership who demonstrate supportive behaviors can reduce the strain of work-life pressures felt by employees (Syrek, Apostel, & Antoni, 2013).

Supportive organizational cultures can reduce employee intention to quit (Timms et al., 2014). By improving the climate of the workplace, leaders can increase employee engagement (Shuck & Reio, 2014). Hospital leaders in this study shared the importance of a work culture where people enjoy coming to work and have positive relationships with co-workers. As noted by the leaders interviewed in this study, engagement increases when employees feel free to share their concerns, and are able to approach leaders with issues that distract from their job performance and affect group cohesion.

Addressing turnover among frontline hospital staff requires multi-faceted strategies, including leadership, pay and compensation perceived as fair, effective hiring and onboarding processes, and a culture that values each member of the team. The results of this study are aimed hospital leaders at any level of the organization, from the senor level, to frontline supervisors, so that they can develop and implement strategies to reduce turnover in frontline employees. In addition to hospital leaders, the findings of

this study may be useful to any organization experiencing frontline support employee turnover, where the organization's operations are dependent on low-skill, service-oriented employees. The results of this study will be shared with the hospital's leadership, including the governing board. I plan to submit the findings of this study to the local chapter of the Society of Human Resources Management and the Association for Talent Development as a proposed topic. I will disseminate the findings of the study as opportunities arise, so that hospital leaders might be able to use these strategies to reduce turnover, and fulfill the organization's mission of healing.

# **Recommendations for Further Research**

The purpose of this study was to identify strategies community hospital leaders use to reduce frontline support employee turnover. The findings of the study are limited to the population included in the study, namely senior leaders, directors of the housekeeping and dietary departments, and the director of human resources. A recommendation for further research would be to expand the population to include frontline employees within these departments to determine the efficacy of the specific strategies used in building engagement and reducing turnover. A second recommendation would be to perform a cross-industry study of housekeepers and dietary (food service) workers in the same community to determine if the results are consistent in similar organizations. A further research option would be to explore strategies for reducing frontline support employee turnover focused on frontline support employees, including housekeeping, dietary, and nursing assistants, leaving the organization within

the first 90 days of employment. Finally, an opportunity exists to further research the antecedents of voluntary and involuntary turnover among frontline support employees in hospital housekeeping and dietary departments.

#### Reflections

As I started on my journey within the DBA Doctoral Study process, I was enlightened as to the importance of leaders sharing solutions that other leaders can employ to solve a business problem. My first iteration was to approach this as a study of employees' perception of turnover. I gained a clearer understanding that only leaders can solve these problems, and my focus shifted to leader-driven solutions. As I completed my literature review, I became aware of the differences between job satisfaction and employee engagement. Building an engaged workforce can be a critical competitive success factor for an organization. One of the challenges in completing this study was working as a leader within the organization that is the focus of the study. I had to step back from the knowledge and preconceived ideas I had about the causes of turnover within the organization, and look at the information collected through the participant interviews objectively. One of the values that I espouse and teach others is in any organization the most important asset is human capital. This is particularly true in healthcare. Most hospitals have the same technology and offer many of the same services, but what sets the organization apart is the heart and soul of the people who are dedicated and engaged to providing superior care to the patient. My hope is that the findings of this study will be used to create an organizational culture that respects and

values employees at every level so that they want to remain with the organization.

# **Summary and Study Conclusions**

My goal in providing the information in this study is to share strategies throughout the organization and with other similar organizations facing the same challenges of reducing frontline support employee turnover. The economics of today's healthcare operating environment compel leaders to create and implement solutions to reducing non-value added expenses. Turnover is disruptive to the operations of the organization. The conceptual framework for this study, employee engagement, provides a connection between the strategies leaders have developed and implemented to the goal of reducing frontline support employee turnover. The leaders in this study provided four areas of focus in addressing employee turnover: (a) leadership, (b) hiring and onboarding strategies, (c) pay and compensation, and (d) organization-related factors. Engaged employees are more likely to remain with the organization, and demonstrate enthusiasm for the work they perform. Creating an engaged workforce can benefit the organization, as well as the community the hospital serves.

#### References

- Alfes, K., Shantz, A., & Truss, C. (2012). The link between perceived HRM practices, performance and well-being: the moderating effect of trust in the employer.

  \*Human Resource Management Journal, 22, 409-427. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12005
- Alfes, K., Shantz, A. D., Truss, C., & Soane, E. C. (2013). The link between perceived human resource management practices, engagement, and employee behavior: a moderated mediation model. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 24, 330-351. doi:10.1080/09585192.2012.679950
- Allen, D. G., & Shanock. L. R. (2013). Perceived organizational support and embeddedness as key mechanisms connecting socialization tactics to commitment and turnover among new employees. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 34, 350-369. doi:10.1002/job.1805
- Aluwihare-Samaranayake, D. (2012). Ethics in qualitative research: A view of the participants' and researchers' world from a critical standpoint. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 11(2), 64-81. Retrieved from https://ejournals.library.ualberta.ca/index.php/IJQM/
- American Hospital Directory (2015). *Individual hospital statistics for Louisiana*.

  Retrieved from www.ahd.com
- Anitha, J. (2014). Determinants of employee engagement and their impact on employee performance. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance*

- Management, 63, 308-323. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-01-2013-0008
- Anitha, J., & Begum, F. (2016). Role of organizational culture and employee commitment in employee retention. *ASBM Journal of Management*, 9(1), 17-28. Retrieved from www.asbm.ac.in
- Anvari, R., JianFu, Z., & Chermahini, S. H. (2014). Effective strategy for solving voluntary turnover problem among employees. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 129, 186-190. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.03.665
- Ashton, S. (2014). Researcher or nurse? Difficulties of undertaking semi-structured interviews on sensitive topics. *Nurse Researcher*, 22, 27-31. doi: 10.7748/nr.22.1.27.e1255
- Bal, P. M., De Cooman, R., & Mol, S. T. (2013). Dynamics of psychological contracts with work engagement and turnover intention: The influence of organizational tenure. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 22, 107-122. doi:10.1080/1359432X.2011.626198
- Bal, P. M., Kooij, D. T. A. M., & De Jong, S. B. (2013). How do developmental and accommodative HRM enhance employee engagement and commitment? The role of psychological contract and SOC strategies. *Journal of Management Studies*, 50. 545-572. doi:10.1111/joms.12028
- Bartram, T., Casimir, G., Djurkovic, N., Leggat, S. G., & Stanton, P. (2012). Do perceived high performance work systems influence the relationship between emotional labour, burnout and intention to leave? A study of Australian nurses.

- *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 68, 1567-1578. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2012.05968.x
- Belmont Report (1979). *The Belmont Report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the*protection of human subjects of research. Retrieved from

  hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/belmont.html
- Berry, C. M., Lelchook, A. M., & Clark, M. A. (2012). A meta-analysis of the interrelationships between employee lateness, absenteeism, and turnover:

  Implications for models of withdrawal behavior. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 33, 678-699. doi:10.1002/job.778
- Bilal, S., & Bashir, A. (2016). Effects of the realistic job previews on employees job satisfaction and met expectations. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 11, 219-227. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v11n4p219
- Bowen, G. A. (2008). Naturalistic inquiry and the saturation concept: a research note.

  \*Qualitative Research\*, 8, 137-152. doi:10.1177/1468794107085301
- Breevart, K., Bakker, A., Hetland, J., Demerouti, E., Olsen, O. K., & Espevik. (2014).

  Daily transactional and transformational leadership and daily employee engagement. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 87, 138-157. doi:10.1111/joop.12041
- Brunetto, Y., Shriberg, A., Farr-Wharton, R., Shacklock. K., Newman, S., & Dienger, J. (2013). The importance of supervisor-nurse relationships, teamwork, wellbeing, affective commitment and retention of North American nurses. *Journal of*

- Nursing Management, 21, 827-837. doi:10.1111/jonm.12111
- Bryant, P. C., & Allen D. G. (2013). Compensation, benefits and employee turnover: HR strategies for retaining top talent. *Talent Management*, *45*, 171-175. doi:10.1177/088636713494342
- Cable, D. M., Gino, F., & Staats, B. R. (2013). Reinventing employee onboarding. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 54(3), 23-28. Retrieved from www.sloanreview.mit.edu
- Cambra-Fierro, J., Melero-Polo, I., & Vazquez-Carrasco, R. (2014). The role of frontline employees in customer engagement. *Revista Espanola de Investigacion de Marketing ESIC*, 18, 67-77. doi:10.1016/j.reimke.2014.06.005
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. J., (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41, 545-547. doi:10.1188/14.ONF.545-547
- Chan, Z. C., Fung, Y., & Chien, W. (2013). Bracketing in Phenomenology: Only undertaken in the data collection and analysis process. *The Qualitative Report*, 18, 1-9. Retrieved from www.nova.edu/ssss/QR
- Chang, W.-J. A., Wang, Y.-S, & Huang, T.-C. (2013). Work design-related antecedents of turnover intention: A multilevel approach. *Human Resource Management*, 52, 1-26. doi:10.1002/hrm.21515
- Chen, G., Ployhart R. E., Thomas, H. C., Anderson, N., & Bliese, P. D. (2011). The power of momentum: A new model of dynamic relationships between job

- satisfaction change and turnover intentions. *Academy of Management Journal*, *54*, 159-181. doi:10.5465/AMJ.2011.59215089
- Chênevert, D., Vandenberghe, C., Doucet, O., & Ben Ayed, A. K. (2013). Passive leadership, role stressors, and affective organizational commitment: A timelagged study among healthcare employees. *Revue Européenne de Psychologie Appliquée*, 63, 277-286. doi:10.1016/j.erap.213.07.002
- Chi, S.-C. S., & Yang, M.-Y. (2015). How does negative mod affect turnover intention?

  The interactive effect of self-monitoring and conflict perception. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 24, 31-43.

  doi:10.1080.1359432X.2013.856299
- Choy, S., Billett, S., & Kelly, A. (2013). Engaging in continuing education and training:

  Learning preferences of worker-learners in the health and community services
  industry. *Australian Journal of Adult Learning*, 53, 68-69. Retrieved from
  search.informit.com.au/browseJournalTitle;res=IELHSS;issn=1443-1394
- Christ, T. W. (2013). The worldview matrix as a strategy when designing mixed methods research. *International Journal of Multiple Research Approaches*, 7, 110-118. doi:10.5172/mra.2013.2458
- Christian, J. S., & Ellis, A. P. J. (2014). The crucial role of turnover intentions in transforming moral disengagement into deviant behavior at work. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 119, 193-208. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1631-4
- Choudhary, S. (2016). A study on retention management: how to keep your top talent.

- International Journal of Advanced Research in Management and Social Sciences, 5(3). 17-31. Retrieved from www.garph.co.uk
- Cohen, Y. (2012). Absenteeism as a major cause of bottlenecks in assembly lines.

  International Journal of Production Research, 50(21), 6072-6080.

  doi:10.1080/00207543.2011.651541
- Collini, S. A., Guidroz, A. M., & Perez, L. M. (2015). Turnover in healthcare: the mediating effects of employee engagement. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 23, 169-178. doi:10.1111/jonm.12109
- Collins, S. K., McKinnies, R. C., Matthews, E. P., & Collins K. S. (2015). A ministudy of employee turnover in US hospitals. *The Health Care Manager*, *34*, 23-27. doi:10.1097./HCM.0000000000000038
- Cooper-Thomas, H. D., Paterson, N. L., Stadler, M. J., & Saks, A. M. (2014). The relative importance of proactive behaviors and outcomes for predicting newcomer learning, well-being, and work engagement. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 84, 318-331. doi:10.101/j.jvb.2014.02.007
- Cope, D. G. (2014). Methods and meanings: Credibility and trustworthiness of qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41, 89-91. doi:10.1188/14.ONE.89-91
- Currie, E. J., & Carr Hill, R. A. (2012). What are the reasons for high turnover in nursing? A discussion of presumed causal factors and remedies. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 49, 1180-1189. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstud.2012.01.001 da Silva, M. P., & Shinyashiki, G. T. (2014). The human resource management can

- reduce turnover? *Journal of Management Research*, 6(2), 39-52. doi:10.5296/jmr.v6i2.4997
- Dawson, A. J., Stasa, H., Roche, M. A., Homer, C. S., & Duffield, C. (2014). Nursing churn and turnover in Australian hospitals: nurses perceptions and suggestions for supportive strategies. *BMC Nursing*, *13*-11. doi:10.1186/1472-6955-13-11
- de Casterlé, B. D., Gastmans, C., Bryon, E., & Denier, Y. (2012). QUAGOL: A guide for qualitative data analysis. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 49, 360-371. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2011.09.012
- De Cuyper, N., Mauno, S., Kinnunen, U., Mäkikangas, A. (2011). The role of job resources in relation between perceived employability and turnover intention: A prospective two-sample study. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 78, 253-263. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2010.09.008
- Deery, S., Walsh, J., & Guest, D. (2011). Workplace aggression: the effects of harassment on job burnout and turnover intentions. *Work, Employment & Society*, 25, 742-759. doi:10.1177/0950017011419707
- De Gieter, A., Hofmans, J., & Pepermans, R. (2011). Revisiting the impact of job satisfaction and organizational commitment on nurse turnover intentions: An individual differences analysis. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 48, 1562-1569. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2011.06.007
- Denzin, N. (1978). *The research act* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

  Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.

- (2013, March). *Hospital value-based purchasing program*. Retrieved from www.cms.gov
- Dickson, M. W., Castaño, N., Magomaeva, A., & Den Hartog, D. N. (2012).

  Conceptualizing leadership across cultures. *Journal of World Business*, 47, 483-492. doi:10.1016/j.jwb.2012.01.002
- Diefenbach, T. (2008). Are case studies more than sophisticated storytelling?:

  Methodological problems of qualitative empirical research mainly based on semistructured interviews. *Quality & Quantity*, 43, 875-894. doi:10.1007/s11135-0089164-0
- Diestel, S., Wegge, J., Schmidt, K.-H. (2014). The impact of social context on the relationship between individual job satisfaction and absenteeism: The roles of different foci of job satisfaction and work-unit absenteeism. *Academy of Management Journal*, *57*, 353-382. doi:10.5465/amj.2010.1087
- Dong, G. N. (2015). Performing well in financial management and quality of care: evidence from hospital process measures for treatment of cardiovascular disease, BMC Health Services Research, 15, 45-59. doi:10.1186/s12913-015-0690-x
- Duhautois, R., Gilles, F., & Petit, H. (2016). Decomposing the relationships between wage and churning. *International Journal of Manpower*, *37*, 660-683. doi:10.1108/IJM-04-2014-0100
- El-Nahas, T., Abd-El-Salam, E. M., & Shawky, A. Y. (2013). The impact of leadership behavior and organisational culture on job satisfaction and its relationship among

- organisational commitment and turnover intentions. A case study on an Egyptian company. *Journal of Business and Retail Management Research*, 7(2), 13-43.

  Retrieved from www.jbrmr.com
- Elci, M., Sener, I., Aksoy, S., Alpkan, L. (2012). The impact of ethical leadership and leadership effectiveness on employee turnover intention: The mediating role of work related stress. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *58*, 289-297. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.09.1003
- Ellingson, J. E., Tews, M. J., & Dachner, A. M. (2015). Constituent attachment and voluntary turnover in low-wage/low-skill service work. *Journal of Applied Psychology*. Advance online publication. doi:10.1037/ap1110000028
- Ellis, A. M., Bauer, T. N., Mansfield, L. R., Erdogan, B., Trusillo, D. M., & Simon, L. S. (2014). Navigating uncharted waters: Newcomer socialization through the lens of stress theory. *Journal of Management*, 41, 203-235. doi:10.1177/0149206314557525
- Ellis, T. J., & Levy, Y. (2009). Towards a guide for novice researchers on research methodology: Review and proposed methods. *Issues in Informing Science and Information Technology*, 6, 323-37. Retrieved from http://www.informingscience.org/Journals/IISIT/Overview
- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014).

  Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open, 4*, 1-10. doi:10.1177/2158244014522633

- Ertureten, A, Cemalcilar, Z., & Aycan, Z. (2013). The relationship of downward mobbing with leadership style and organizational attitudes. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 116, 206-216. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1468-2
- Fallatah, F., & Laschinger, H. K. S. (2016). The influence of authentic leadership and supportive professional practice environments on new graduate nurses' job satisfaction. Journal of Research in Nursing, 21, 125-136.

  doi:10.1177/1744987115624135
- Faisal, M. N., & Al-Esmael, B. A. (2014). Modeling the enablers of organizational commitment. *Business Process Management Journal*, 20, 25-46. doi:10.1108/BPMJ-08-2012-0086
- Festing, M., & Schäfer, L. (2014). Generational challenges to talent management: A framework for talent retention based on the psychological-contract perspective. *Journal of World Business*, 49, 262-271. doi:10.1016/j.jwb.2013.11.010
- Fischer, C. T. (2009). Bracketing in qualitative research: Conceptual and practical matters. *Psychotherapy Research*, *19*, 583-590. doi:10.1080/10503300902798375
- Flint, D., Haley, L. M., & McNally, J. J. (2012). Individual and organizational determinants of turnover intent. *Personnel Review*, 42(5), 552-572. doi:10.1108/PR-03-2012-0051
- Furunes, T., Mykletun, R. J., Einarsen, S., & Glasø, L. (2015). Do low-quality leadermember relationships matter for subordinates? Evidence from three samples on the validity of the Norwegian LMS scale. *Nordic Journal of Working Life Studies*,

- 5, 71-87. Retrieved from www.nordicwl.com
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20, 1408-1416. Retrieved from www.nova.edu/ssss/QR
- Garg, S., & Dhar, R. L. (2014). Effects of stress, LMX and perceived organizational support on service quality: Mediating effects of organizational commitment.

  \*Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management, 21, 64-75.\*

  doi:10.1016/j.jhtm.2014.07.002
- Gellatly, I. R., Meyer, J. P., & Luchak, A. A. (2006). Combined effects of the three commitment components on focal and discretionary behaviors: A test of Meyer and Herscovitch's propositions. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 69, 331-345. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2005.12.005
- Gill, P. S., Dugger, III, J., & Norton, F. (2014). The relationship between compensation and selected dimensions of employee engagement in a mid-sized engineering services firm. *The Journal of Technology, Management, and Applied Engineering*, 30, 2-12. Retrieved from www.atmae.org
- Graebner, M. E., Martin, J. A., & Roundy, P. T. (2012). Qualitative data: Cooking without a recipe. *Strategic Organization*, *10*, 276-284. doi:10.11771476127012452821
- Greaney, A.-M., Sheehy, A., Heffernan, C., Murphy, J., Mhaolrunaigh, S. N., Heffernan, E., & Brown, G. (2012). Research ethics application: A guide for the novice

- researcher. British Journal of Nursing, 21, 38-43, doi:10.12968/bjon.2012.21.1.38
- Griffeth, R. W., Lee, T. W., Mitchell, T. R., & Hom, P. W. (2012). Further clarification on the Hom, Mitchell, Lee and Griffeth (2012) model: Reply to Bergman, Payne, and Boswell (2012) and Maertz (2012). *Psychological Bulletin*, *138*, 871-875. doi:10.1037/a0029277
- Grissom, J. A., Nicholson-Crotty, J., & Keiser, L. (2012). Does my boss's gender matter?

  Explaining job satisfaction and employee turnover in the public sector. *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory*, 22, 649-673.

  doi:10.1093/jopart/mus004
- Gujral, H. K., & Jain, I. (2013). Determinants and outcomes of employee engagement: A comparative study in information technology (IT) sector. *International Journal of Advanced Research in Management and Social Sciences*, 2(5), 207-220. Retrieved from www.garph.co.uk
- Gursoy, D., Chi, C. G.Q., Karadag, E. (2013). Generational differences in work values and attitudes among frontline and service contact employees. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 32, 40-48. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm/2012.04.002
- Hall-Ellis, S. D. (2014). Onboarding to improve library retention and productivity. The Bottom Line, 27(4), 138-141. doi:10.1108/BL-10-2014-0026
- Hancock, J. I., Allen, D. G., Bosco, F. A., McDaniel, K. R., & Pierce, C. A. (2013).Meta-analytic review of employee turnover as a predictor of firm performance.Journal of Management, 39, 573-603. doi:10.1177/0149206311424943

- Hancock, J. I., Allen, D. G., & Soelberg, C. (2016). Collective turnover: An expanded meta-analytic exploration and comparison. *Human Resource Management Review*, Advance online publication. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2016.06.003
- Harrison, S. & Gordon, P. A. (2014). Misconceptions of employee turnover: evidence-based information for the retail grocery industry. *Journal of Business & Economics Research*, 12, 145-152. Retrieved from www.cluteinstitute-onlinejournals.com
- Hartmann, N. N., & Rutherford, B. N. (2015). Psychological contract breach's antecedents and outcomes in salespeople: The roles of psychological climate, job attitudes, and turnover intentions. *Industrial Marketing Management*, Advance online publication. doi:10.1016/j.ndmarman.2015.07.017
- Hayes, L. J., O'Brien-Pallas, L., Duffield, C., Shamian, J., Buchan, J., Hughes, F., Spence Lashinger, H. K., & North, N. (2012). Nurse turnover: A literature review an update. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 49, 887-905. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2011.10.001
- Heale, R., & Forbes, D. (2013). Understanding triangulation in research. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, 16, 98. doi:10.1136/eb-2013-101494
- Hill, K., Chênevert, D., & Poitras, J. (2015). Changes in relationship conflict as a mediator of the longitudinal relationship between changes in role ambiguity and turnover intentions. *International Journal of Conflict Management*, 26, 44-67. doi:10.1108/IJCMA-11-2013-0091

- Hinder, S., & Greenhalgh. (2012). "This does my head in." Ethnographic study of self-management by people with diabetes. *BMC Health Services Research*, 12, 83-98. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-12-83
- Holman, D. (2013). Job types and job quality in Europe. *Human Relations*, 66, 475-502. doi:10.1177/0018726712456407
- Holtom, B. C. & Burch, T. C. (2016). A model of turnover-based disruption in customer services. *Human Resource Management Review*, 26, 25-36. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2015.09.004
- Holtom, B. C., Tidd, S. T., Mitchell, T. R., & Lee, T. W. (2013). A demonstration of the importance of temporal considerations in the prediction of newcomer turnover.
  Human Relations, 66, 1337-1352. doi:10.1177/0018726713477459
- Hom, P. W. & Griffeth, R. W. (2013). What is wrong with turnover research?

  Commentary on Russell's critique. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 6, 174-190. doi:10.1111/iops.12029
- Hom, P. W., Mitchell, T. R., Lee, T. W., & Griffeth, R. W. (2012). Reviewing employee turnover: Focusing on proximal withdrawal states and an expanded criterion.

  \*Psychological Bulletin, 138, 831-858. doi:10.1037/a0027983
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative casestudy research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4). doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.12.e326
- Hyett, N., Kenny, A., & Dickson-Swift, V. (2014). Methodology or method? A critical review of qualitative case study reports. *International Journal of Qualitative*

- Studies on Health and Well-Being, 9, doi:10.3402/qhw.v9.23606.
- Islam, T., Kahn, S. R., Ahmad, U. N. U. B, & Ahmad, I. (2013). Organizational learning culture and leader-member exchange quality: The way to enhance organizational commitment and reduce turnover intentions. *The Learning Organization*, 20(4/5), 322-337. doi:10.1108TLO-12-2012-0079
- Jacob, S. A., & Furgeson, S. P. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conducting interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research. *The Oualitative Report*, 17, 1-10. Retrieved from www.nova.edu/ssss/QR
- Jang, J. & George R. T. (2012). Understanding the influence of polychronicity on job satisfaction and turnover intention: A stud of non-supervisory hotel employees.
  International Journal of Hospitality Management, 31, 588-595.
  doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2011.08.004
- Jensen, J. M., Patel, P. C., & Messersmith, J. G. (2013). High-performance work systems and job control: Consequences for anxiety, role overload, and turnover intentions. *Journal of Management*, 39, 1699-2714. doi:10.1177/0149206311419663
- Jiang, K., Liu, D., McKay, P. F., Lee, T. W., & Mitchell, T. R. (2012). When and how is job embeddedness predictive of turnover: A meta-analytic investigation. *Journal* of Applied Psychology, 97, 1077-1096. doi:10.1037/a0028710
- Jick, T. D. (1979). Mixing qualitative and quantitative methods: Triangulation in action.
  Administrative Science Quarterly, 24, 602-611. doi:10.2307/2392355
- Johansen, M. (2013). The impact of managerial quality on employee turnover. *Public*

- Management Review, 15, 858-877. doi:10.1080/14719037.2012.725758
- Johnco, C., Salloum, A., Olson, K. R., & Edwards, L. M. (2014). Child welfare workers' perspectives on contributing factors to retention and turnover: Recommendations for improvement. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 47, 397-407. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.10.016
- Jung, H. S., & Yoon, H. H. (2013). The effects of organizational service orientation on person-organization fit and turnover intent. *The Service Industries Journal*, 33, 7-29. doi:10.1080/02642069.2011.596932
- Jung, H. S., & Yoon, H. H. (2014). Antecedents and consequences of employees' job stress in a foodservice industry: Focused on emotional labor and turnover intent. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 38(2014), 84-88. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2014.01.007
- Jung, H. S., & Yoon, H. H. (2015). Understanding pay satisfaction: The impacts of pay satisfaction on employees' job engagement and withdrawal in deluxe hotel.
  International Journal of Hospitality Management, 48, 22-26.
  doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2015.04.004
- Jung, H. S., Yoon, H. H., & Kim, Y. J. (2012). Effects of culinary employees' role stress on burnout and turnover intention in hotel industry: moderating effects on employees' tenure. *The Service Industries Journal*, 32, 2145-2165. doi:10.1080/02642069.2011.574277
- Kahn, W. A. (1990). Psychological conditions of personal engagement and

- disengagement at work. *Academy of Management Journal*, *33*, 692-724. doi:10.2307/256287
- Kammeyer-Mueller, J., Wanberg, C., Rubenstein, A., & Song, Z. (2013). Support, undermining, and newcomer socialization: Fitting in during the first 90 days.

  \*\*Academy of Management Journal, 56, 1104-1124. doi:10.5465/amj.2010.0791
- Kampkötter, P., & Marggaf, K. (2015). Do employees reciprocate to intra-firm trainings?

  An analysis of absenteeism and turnover rates. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 1-19. doi:10.1080/09585192.2015.1005655
- Kang, H. J., Gatling, A., & Kim, J. (2015). The impact of supervisory support on organizational commitment, career satisfaction, and turnover intention for hospitality frontline employees. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 14, 68-89. doi:10.1080/15332845.2014.904176
- Karatepe, O. M. (2014). The importance of supervisor support for effective hotel employees: An empirical investigation in Cameroon. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *55*, 388-397. doi:10.1177/193896551351147
- Karatepe, O. M. & Aga, M. (2016). The effects of organization mission fulfillment and perceived organizational support on job performance: The mediating role of work engagement. *International Journal of Bank Marketing*, *34*, 368-387. doi:10.1108/IJBM-12-2014-0171
- Karatepe, O. M., & Choubtarash, H. (2014). The effects of perceived crowing, emotional dissonance, and emotional exhaustion on critical job outcomes: A study of ground

- staff in the airline industry. *Journal of Air Transport Management*, 40, 182-191. doi:10.1016/j.jairtraman.2014.07.006
- Katsikea, E., Theodosiou, M., & Morgan, R. E. (2015). Why people quit: Explaining employee turnover intentions among export sales managers. *International Business Review*, 24, 367-379. doi:10.1016/j.ibusrev.2014.08.009
- Kaymaz, K., Eroglu, U., & Sayilar, Y. (2014). Effect of loneliness at work on the employees' intention to leave. *Industrial Relations and Human Resources Journal*, 16, 469-476. doi:10.4026/1303-2860.2014.0241.x
- Kiazad, K., Holtom, B. C., Hom, P. W., & Newman, A. (2015). Job embeddedness: A multifoci theoretical extension. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 100, 641-659. doi:10.1037/a0038919
- Kim, M., Chai, D. S., & Kim, S., & Park, S. (2015). New employee orientation: Cases of Korean corporations. *Human Resource Development International*, 18, 481-498. doi:10.1080/13678868.2015.1079294
- Knox, A., Warhurst, C., Nickson, D., & Dutton, E. (2015). More than a feeling: using hotel room attendants to improve understanding of job quality. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 26, 1547-1567.
  doi:10.1080/09585192.2014.949818
- Koelsch, L. E. (2013). Reconceptualizing the member check interview. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 12, 168-179. Retrieved from https://ejournals.library.ualberta.ca

- Krasman, M. (2015). Three must-have onboard elements for new and relocated employees. *Employment Relations Today*, 42(2), 9-14. doi:10.1002/ert.21493
- Kulik, C. T., Treuren, G., & Bordia, P. (2012). Shocks and final straws: Using exitinterview data to examine the unfolding model's decision paths. *Human Resource Management*, 51, 25-46. doi:10.1002/hrm.20466
- Kumar, P. Dass, M., & Topaloglu, O. (2014). Understanding the drivers of job satisfaction of frontline service employees: Learning from "lost employees".
  Journal of Service Research, 17, 1-14. doi:10.1177/109467051450981
- Kuo, H.-T., Lin, K.-C., & Li, I.-C. (2014). The mediating effects of job satisfaction on turnover intention for long-term care nurses in Taiwan. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 22, 225-233. doi:10.1111/jonm.12044
- Laddha, A., Singh, R., Gabbad, H., & Gidwani, G. D. (2012). Employee retention: An art to reduce turnover. *International Journal of Management Research and Review*, 2(3), 453-458. Retrieved from www.ijmrr.com
- Lambert, E. G., Cluse-Tolar, T, S., Pasupuleti, S., Prior, M., & Allen, R. I. (2012). A test of a turnover intent model. *Administration in Social Work, 36*, 67-84. doi:10.1080/03643107.2010.551494
- Lanyon, R. I., & Goodstein, L. D. (2016). Pre-employment good impression nd subsequent job performance. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 31, 346-358. doi:10.1108/JMP-06-2014-0187
- Lee, C.-C., Huang, S.-H., & Zhao, C.-Y. (2012). A study on factors affecting turnover

- intention of hotel employees. *Asian Economic and Financial Review*, 2(7), 866-875. Retrieved from http://aessweb.com/journal-detail.php?id=5002
- Lee, J., & Ok, C. (2016). Hotel employee work engagement and its consequences.

  \*\*Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management, 25, 133-166.\*\*

  doi:10.1080/19368623.2014.994154
- Lee, T. W., & Mitchell, T. R. (1994). An alternative approach: The unfolding model of voluntary employee turnover. *Academy of Management Review*, 19, 51-89. doi: 10.5465/AMR.1994.9410122008
- Lee, T. W., & Mowday, R. T. (1987). Voluntarily leaving an organization: An empirical investigation of Steers and Mowday's model of turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, 30, 721-743. doi:10.2307/256157
- Li, J., Kim. W. G., & Zhao, X. (2017). Multilevel model of management support and casino employee turnover intention. *Tourism Management*, *59*, 193-204. doi:10.1016/jtourman.2016.08.006
- Liu, D., Mitchell, T. R., Lee, T. W., Holtom, B. C., & Hinkin, T. R. (2012). When employees are out of step with coworkers: How job satisfaction trajectory and dispersion influence individual- and unit-level voluntary turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, *55*, 1360-1380. doi:10.5465/amj.2010.0920
- Low, C. H., Bordia, P., & Bordia, S. (2016). What do employees want and why? An exploration of employees' preferred psychological contract elements across career stages. *Human Relations*, *69*, 1457-1481. doi:10.1177/0018726715616468

- Lowe, G. (2012). How employee engagement matters for hospital performance.

  Healthcare Quarterly, 15(2), 29-39. doi:hcq.2012.22915
- Lu, A. C. C., & Gursoy, D. (2013). Impact of job burnout on satisfaction and turnover intention: Do generational differences matter? *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 20, 1-26. doi:10.1177/1096348013493696
- Lu, H., Barriball, K. L., Zhang, X., & While, A. E. (2012). Job satisfaction among hospital nurses revisited: A systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 49, 1017-1038. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstud.2011.11.009
- Lu, S. C., & Tjosvold, D. (2013). Socialization tactics: Antecedents for goal interdependence and newcomer adjustment and retention. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 83, 245-254. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2013.05.002
- Macey, W. H., & Schneider, B. (2008). The meaning of employee engagement. *Industrial* and *Organizational Psychology*, 1, 3-30. doi:10.1111/j.1754-9434.2007.0002.x
- Madden, L., Mathias, B. D., Madden, T. M. (2015). In good company: The impact of perceived organizational support and positive relationships at work on turnover intentions. *Management Research Review*, 38, 242-263. doi:10.1108/MRR-09-2013-0228
- Madera, J. M., Dawson, M., & Neal, J. A. (2014). Managing language barriers in the workplace: The roles of job demands and resources on turnover intentions.
  International Journal of Hospitality Management, 42, 117-125.
  doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2014.06.004

- Maertz, C. P., Jr., & Boyar, S. L. (2012). Theory-driven development of a comprehensive turnover-attachment motive survey. *Human Resource Management*, *51*, 71-98. doi:10.1002/hrm.20464
- Maertz, C. P., Jr., Boyar, S. L., & Pearson, A. W. (2012). Extending the 8 forces framework of attachment and voluntary turnover. *Journal of Business and Management*, 18, 1-30. Retrieved from www.chapman.edu/business/faculty-research/journals-and-essays/
- Maertz, C. P., Jr., & Griffeth, R. W. (2004). Eight motivational forces and voluntary turnover: A theoretical synthesis with implications for research. *Journal of Management*, 30, 667-683. doi:10.1016/j.jm.2004.04.001
- Maertz, C. P., Jr., & Kmitta, K. R. (2012). Integrating turnover reasons and shocks with turnover decision process. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 81, 26-38. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2012.04.002
- Malone, S. (2003). Ethics at home: informed consent in your own backyard. International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education, 16, 797-815. doi:10.1080/09518390310001632153
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research?: A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *54*, 11-22. Retrieved from http://www.iacis.org/jcis/jcis.php
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6<sup>th</sup> ed.).

- Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Martin, J. E., Sinclair, R. R., Lelchook. A. M., Wittmer, J. L. S., & Charles, K. E. (2012).
  Non-standard work schedules and retention in the entry-level hourly workforce.
  Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology, 85, 1-22.
  doi:10.1348/096317910X526803
- Matlow, A. G., Wray, R., & Richardson, S. E. (2012). Attitudes and beliefs, not just knowledge, influence the effectiveness of environmental cleaning by environmental service workers. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 40, 260-262. doi:10.1016/j.ajic.2011.02.024
- Mauno, S., De Cuyper, N., Tolvanen, A., Kinnunen, U., & Mäkikangas, A. (2014).
  Occupational well-being as a mediator between job insecurity and turnover intention: Findings at the individual and work department levels. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 23, 381-393.
  doi:10.1080/1359432X.2012.752896
- Mayoh, J., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2013). Toward a conceptualization of mixed methods phenomenological research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *9*, 91-107. doi:10.1177/1558689813505358
- McClean, E. J., Burris, E. R., & Detert, J. R. (2013). When does voice lead to exit? It depends on leadership. *Academy of Management Journal*, *56*(2), 525-546. doi:10.5465/amj.2011.0041
- McIntosh, M. J., & Morse, J. M. (2015). Situating and constructing diversity in semi-

- structured interviews. *Global Qualitative Nursing Research*, 2, 1-12. doi:10.1177/2333393615597674
- Memon, M. A., Salleh, R., & Baharom, M.N. R. (2015). Linking person-job fit, person-organization fit, employee engagement and turnover intention: A three-step conceptual model. *Asian Social Science*, *11*, 313-320. doi:10.5539/ass.v11n2p313
- Menguc, B., Auh, S., Fisher, M., & Haddad, A. (2013). To be engaged or not to be engaged: The antecedents and consequences of service employee engagement. *Journal of Business Research*, 66, 2163-2170. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2012.01.007
- Meyer, J. P., & Herscovitch, L. (2001). Commitment in the workplace: Toward a general model. *Human Resource Management Review*, 11, 299-326. doi:10.1016/S1053-4822(00)00053-X
- Meyer, J. P., Stanley, L. J., & Parfyonova, N. M. (2012). Employee commitment in context: The nature and implication of commitment profiles. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 80, 1-16. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2011.07.002
- Meyer, J. P., Stanley, L. J., & Vandenberg, R. J., (2013). A person-centered approach to the study of commitment. *Human Resource Management Review*, 23, 190-202. doi:10.1016/.hrmr.2012.07.007
- Mignonac, K. & Richebe, N. (2013). No strings attached?: How attribution of disinterested support affects employee retention. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 23(1), 72-90. doi:10.1111/j.1748-8583.2012.00195.x
- Milman, A., & Dickson, D. (2013). Employment characteristics and retention predictors

- among hourly employees in large US theme parks and attractions. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 26, 447-469. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-04-20313-0178
- Mitchell, T. R., & Lee, T. W. (2013). Some reservations about a "rational choice" model predicting employee turnover. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, *6*, 181-187. doi:10.1111/iops.12030
- Mobley, W. H. (1977). Intermediate linkages in the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 62, 237-240. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.62.2.237
- Mobley, W. H., Griffeth, R. W., Hand, H. H., & Meglino, B. M. (1979). Review and conceptual analysis of the employee turnover process. *Psychological Bulletin*, 86, 493-522. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.86.3.493
- Mobley, W. H., Horner, S. O., & Hollingsworth, A. T. (1978). An evaluation of precursors of hospital employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *63*, 408-414. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.86.3.493
- Mohr, D. C., Young, G. J., & Burgess, Jr., J. F. (2012). Employee turnover and operational performance: The moderating effect of group-oriented organizational culture. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 22, 216-233. doi:10.1111/j.1748-8583.2021.00159.x
- Mohsin, A., & Lengler, J. (2015). Exploring the antecedents of staff turnover within the fast-food industry: The case of Hamilton, New Zealand. *Journal of Human*

- Resources in Hospitality and Tourism, 14, 1-24. doi:10.1080/15332845.2014.904169
- Mohsin, A., Lengler, J., & Aguzzoli, R. (2015). Staff turnover in hotels: Exploring the quadratic and linear relationships. *Tourism Management*, *51*, 35-48. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2015.04.005
- Mohsin, A., Lengler, J., & Kumar, P. (2013). Exploring the antecedents of intentions to leave the job: The case of luxury hotel staff. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 35(2013), 45-58. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2013.05.002
- Mojtahed, R., Baptista Nunes, M., Tiago Martins, J., & Peng, J. (2014). Interviews and decision-making maps. *The Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 12(2), 87-95. Retrieved from www.ejbrm.com
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 1212-1222. doi:10.1177/1049732315588501
- Mosadeghrad, A. M. (2013). Quality of working life: An antecedent to employee turnover intention. *International Journal of Health Policy and Management, 1*(1), 43-50. doi:10.15171/ijhpm.2013.07
- Mowday, R. T., Steers, R. M., & Porter. L. M. (1979). The measurement of organizational commitment. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *14*, 224-247. doi:10.1016/0001-8791(79)90072-1
- Mroz, J. E., & Allen, J. A. (2015). It's all in how you use it: Managers' use of meetings

- to reduce employee intentions to quit. *Consulting Psychology Journal: Practice* and Research, 67, 348-361. doi:19.1037/cph0000049
- Nancarrow, S., Bradbury, J., Pit, S. W., & Ariss, S. (2014). Intention to stay and intention to leave: Are they two sides of the same coin? A cross-sectional structural equation modeling study among health and social care workers. *Journal of Occupational Health*, 56, 292-300. doi:10.1539/joh.14-0027-OA
- Nei, D., Snyder, L. A., & Litwiller, B. J. (2015). Promoting retention of nurses: A metaanalytic examination of causes of nurse turnover. *Health Care Management Review*, 40, 237-253. doi:10.1097.HMR0000000000000005
- Nienaber, A.-M., Hofeditz, M., & Romeike, P. D. (2015). Vulnerability and trust in leader-follower relationships. *Personnel Review*, 44, 567-591. doi:10.1108/PR-09-2013-0162
- Noble, H. & Smith, J. (2015). Issues of validity and reliability in qualitative research. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, 18, 34-35. doi:10.1136/eb-2015-102054
- Nohe, C. & Sonntag, K. (2014). Work-family conflict, social support, and turnover intentions: A longitudinal study. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 85, 1-12. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2014.03.007
- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2012). "Unsatisfactory saturation": A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 13, 190-197. doi:10.1177/468794112446106
- Opdenakker, R. (2006). Advantages and disadvantages of four interview techniques in

- qualitative research. Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 7. Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net
- Paillé, P. (2013). Organizational citizenship behavior and employee retention: how important are turnover cognitions? *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 24, 768-790. doi:10.1080/09585192.2012.697477
- Park, J. H., Newman, A., Zhang, L., Wu, C., & Hooke, A. (2016). Mentoring function an turnover intention: the mediating role of perceived organizational support. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 27, 1173-1191. doi:10.1080/09585192.2015.1062038
- Park, T. Y., & Shaw, J. D. (2013). Turnover rates and organizational performance: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 98, 268-309. doi:10.1037/a0030723
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Rabionet, S. E. (2011). How I learned to design and conduct semi-structured interviews:

  An ongoing and continuous journey. *The Qualitative Report*, 16, 563-566.

  Retrieved fromwww.nova.edu/ssss/QR
- Reilly, G., Nyberg, A. J., Maltarich, M., & Weller, I. (2014). Human capital flows: Using context-emergency turnover (CET) theory to explore the process by which turnover, hiring, and job demands affect patient satisfaction. *Academy of Management Journal*, *57*, 766-790. doi:10.5465/amj.2012.0132

- Roche, M. A., Duffield, C. M., Homer, C., Buchan, J., & Dimitrelis, S. (2014). The rate and cost of nurse turnover in Australia. *Collegian* (2014). doi:10.1016/j.colegn.2014.05.002
- Rodwell, J., Ellershaw, J., & Flower, R. (2015). Fulfill psychological contract promises to manage in-demand employees. *Personnel Review*, 44, 689-701. doi:10.1108/PR-12-2013-0224
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, 35, 360-271. doi:10.1108/01409171211210154
- Russell, C. J. (2013). Is it time to voluntarily turn over theories of voluntary turnover? *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 6, 156-173. doi:10.1111/iops.12028
- Russell, C. J., & Van Sell, M. (2012). A closer look at decisions to quit. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 117, 125-137. doi:10.1016/j.obhdp.2011.09.002
- Ryan, G. W., & Bernard, H. R. (2003). Techniques to identify themes. *Field Methods*, *15*, 85-109. doi:10.1177/1525811X02239569
- Saks, A. M. (2006). Antecedents and consequences of employee engagement. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 21, 600-619. doi:10.1108/02683940610690169
- Saks, A.M., & Gruman, J. A. (2014). What do we really know about employee engagement? *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 25, 155-182. doi:10.1002/hrdq.21187
- Sale, J. E. M., Lohfeld, L. H., & Brazil, K. (2002). Revisiting the quantitative-qualitative

- debate: Implications for mixed-methods research. *Quality & Quantity*, *36*, 43-53. doi:10.1023/A:1014301607592
- Schneider, B., Ehrhart, M. G., & Macey, W. H. (2013). Organizational climate and culture. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *64*, 361-388. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143809
- Schiemann, W. A. (2014). From talent management to talent optimization. *Journal of World Business*, 49, 281-288. doi:10.1016/j.jwb.2013.11.012
- Seers, K. (2012). Qualitative data analysis. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, 15, 2. doi:10.1136/ebnurs.2011.100352.
- Sharoni, G., Shkoler, O., & Tziner, A. (2015). Job engagement: Antecedents and outcomes. *Journal of Organizational Psychology*, *15*, 35-48. Retrieved from www.na-businesspress.com/jopopen.html
- Sharoni, G., Tziner, A., Shultz, T., Fein, E. C. Shaul, K., & Zilberman, L. (2012).

  Organizational citizenship behaviors and turnover intentions: Do organizational culture and justice moderate their relationship? *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 42, E267-E294. doi:10.1111/j.1559-1816.2012.01015.x
- Shuck, B., & Reio, Jr., T. G. (2014). Employee engagement and well-being: A moderation model and implications for practice. *Journal of Leadership and Organizational Studies*, 21, 43-58. doi:10.1177/1548051813494240
- Shuck, B., Twyford, D., Reio, Jr., T. G., & Shuck, A. (2014). Human resource development practices and employee engagement: Examining the connection with

- employee turnover intentions. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 25, 239-270. doi:10.1002/hrdq.21190
- Siddiqi, M. A. (2013). Examining work engagement as a precursor to turnover intentions in service employees. *International Journal of Information, Business and Management, 5*, 118-132. Retrieved from http://ijibm.elitehall.com
- Soyars, M. (2014, November). Big-box stores pay workers good wages. *Monthly Labor Review*. Retrieved from www.bls.gov
- Spell, H. B., Eby, L. T., & Vandenberg, R. J. (2014). Developmental climate: a cross-level analysis of voluntary turnover and job performance. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 84, doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2014.02.001
- Stake, R. E. (2010). *Qualitative research: Studying how things work*. New York, NY:

  The Guilford Press
- Stanley, L., Vandenberghe, C., Vandenberg, R., & Bentein, K. (2013). Commitment profiles and employee turnover. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 82, 176-187. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2013.01.011
- Steinmetz, S., de Vries, D. H., & Tijdens, K. G. (2014). Should I stay or should I go? The impact of working time and wages on retention in the health workforce. *Human Resources for Health*, 12, 1-12. doi:10.1186/1478-4491-12-23
- Sterling, L. R. (2015). Books not burgers: Six highly effective ways to motivate and retain library student employees. *Journal of Access Services*, *12*, 118-127. doi:10.1080/15367967.2015.1098544

- Strumwasser, S., & Virkstis, K. (2015). Meaningfully incorporating staff input to enhance frontline engagement. *Journal of Nursing Administration*, 45, 179-182. doi:10.1097/NNA.00000000000000179
- Suadicani, P., Bonde, J. P., Olesen, K. & Gyntelberg, F. (2013). Job satisfaction and intention to quit the job. *Occupational Medicine*, *63*, 96-102. doi:10.1093/occmed/kgs233
- Syrek, C. J., Apostel, E., & Antoni, C. H. (2013). Stress in highly demanding IT jobs:

  Transformational leadership moderates the impact of time pressure on exhaustion and work-life balance. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 18, 252. doi:10.1037/a0033085
- Tang, C., Liu, Y., Oh, H., & Weitz, B. (2014). Socialization tactics of new retail employees: A pathway to organizational commitment. *Journal of Retailing*, 90, 62-73. doi:10.1016/j.jretai.2013.11.002
- Tews, M. J., Michel, J. W., & Allen, D. G. (2014). Fun and friends: The impact of workplace fun and constituent attachment on turnover in a hospitality context.

  Human Relations, 6, 293-946. doi:10.1177/0018726713508143
- Tews, M. J., Michel, J. W., & Ellingson, J. E. (2013). The impact of coworkers support on employee turnover in the hospitality industry. *Group & Organization*Management, 38(5). doi:10.1177/1059601113503039
- Tews, M. J., Stafford, K., & Michel, J. W. (2014). Life happens and people matter:

  Critical events, constituent attachment, and turnover among part-time hospitality

- employees. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *38*, 99-104. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2014.01.005
- Thanacoody, P. R., Newman, A., & Fuchs, S. (2014). Affective commitment and turnover intentions among healthcare professionals; the role of emotional exhaustion and disengagement. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 25, 1841-1857. doi:10.1080/09585192.2013.860389
- Timms, C., Brough, P., O'Driscoll, M., Kalliath, T., Siu, O. L., Sit, C., & Lo, D. (2014). Flexible work arrangements, work engagement, turnover intentions and psychological health. *Asia Pacific Journal of Human Resources*, *53*, 83-93. doi:10.1111/1744-7941.12030
- Thompson, F., & Perry, C. (2004). Generalising results of an action research project in one work place to other situations: Principles and practice. *European Journal of Marketing*, 38, 401-417. doi:10.1108/03090560410518611
- Torrance, H. (2012). Triangulation, respondent validation, and democratic participation in mixed methods research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *6*, 111-123. doi:10.1177/1558689812437185
- Tracy, S. J. (2010). Qualitative quality: Eight "big tent" criteria for excellent qualitative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *16*, 837-851. doi:10.1177/1077800410383121
- Treuren, G. J. M., & Frankish, E. (2014). Pay dissatisfaction and intention to leave: The moderating role of personal care worker client embeddedness. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 25, 5-21. doi:10.1002/nml21108

- Trotter, II, R. T., (2012). Qualitative research sample design and sample size: Resolving and unresolved issues and inferential imperatives. *Preventive medicine*, *55*, 398-400. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.07.003
- Tse, H. H. M., Huang, X., & Lam, W. (2013). Why does transformational leadership matter for employee turnover? A multi-foci social exchange perspective. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 24, 763-776. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2013.07.005
- Tufford, L. & Newman, P. (2012). Bracketing in qualitative research. *Qualitative Social Work*, 11, 80-96. doi:10.1177/1473325010368316
- Tzafrir, S. S., Gur, A. B-A., Blumen, O. (2015). Employee social environment (ESE) as a tool to decrease intention to leave. *Scandinavian Journal of Management*, *31*, 136-146. doi:10.1016/j.scaman.2014.08.004
- United States Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics (2014). *Job openings and labor turnover survey*. Retrieved from www.bls.gov
- Vandenberghe, C., Panaccio, A., Bentein, K., Mignonac, K., & Roussel, P. (2011).
  Assessing longitudinal change of and dynamic relationships among role stressors, job attitudes, turnover intention, and well-being in neophyte newcomers. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 32, 652-671. doi:10.1002/job.732
- Venkatesh, V., Brown, S. A., & Bala, H. (2013). Bridging the qualitative-quantitative divide: Guidelines for conducting mixed methods research in information systems. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*, 21-54. Retrieved from www.misq.org
- Vogt, W. P. (2005). Dictionary of statistics and methodology. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage

- Publications, Inc.
- Wahyuni, D. (2012). The research design maze: Understanding paradigms, cases, methods and methodologies. *Journal of Applied Management Accounting Research*, 10, 69-80. Retrieved from http://www.cmawebline.org/joomla4/index.php?option=com\_content&view=cate gory&id=12&Itemid=49
- Wang, D.-S., & Hsieh, C.-C. (2013). The effect of authentic leadership on employee trust and employee engagement. *Social Behavior and Personality*, *41*, 613-624. doi:10.2224/sbp.2013.41.4.613
- Wang, X., Wang, L., Xu, X. & Ji, P. (2014). Identifying employee turnover risks using modified quality function deployment. *Systems Research and Behavioral Science*, 31, 398-404. doi:10.1002/sres.2282
- Wheeler, A. R., Halbesleben, J. R B., & Harris, K. J. (2012). How job-level HRM effectiveness influences employee intent to turnover and workarounds in hospitals. *Journal of Business Research*, 65, 547-554. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2011.02.020
- Wu, X., Sturman, M. C., & Wang, C. (2013). The motivational effects of pay fairness: A longitudinal study in Chinese star-level hotels. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 42, 185-198. doi:10.1177/1938966612471891
- Yang, J.-T., Wan, C.-S., & Fu, Y.-J. (2012). Qualitative examination of employee turnover and retention strategies in international tourist hotels in Taiwan.

- International Journal of Hospitality Management, 31, 837-848. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2011.10.001
- Yin, R. K. (2013). Validity and generalization in future case study evaluations. *Evaluation*, 19, 321-332. doi:10.1177/1356389013497081
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Zeitlin, W., Augsberger, A., Auerbach, C., & McGowan, B. (2014). A mixed-methods study of the impact of organizational culture on workforce retention in child welfare. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 38, 36-43. doi:1016/j.childyouth.2014.01.004
- Zhang, Y., Punnett, L., Gore, R., & The CPH-NEW Research Team. (2014).

  Relationships among employees' working conditions, mental health, and intention to leave in nursing homes. *Journal of Applied Gerontology 33*, 6-33.

  doi:10.1177/0733464812443085
- Zuberi, D. M. & Ptashnick, M. B. (2011). The deleterious consequences of privatization and outsourcing for hospital support work: The experiences of contracted-out hospital cleaners and dietary aids in Vancouver Canada. *Social Science & Medicine*, 72, 907-911. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.12.024

## Appendix A: Participant Invitation Letter

June 29, 2016

(Participant Name and Address)

Dear (Participant),

I am conducting interviews as part of a research study to increase understanding of strategies hospital leaders use to reduce front-line employee turnover. As a leader within the organization, you are in an ideal position to give valuable information from your own perspective. Please note participation in this study is strictly voluntary, and my role as researcher is separate and apart from my role as Director of Training and Development. I am performing this study as a requirement to earn my Doctorate of Business Administration from Walden University.

The interview will take approximately 45 minutes, and will take place in a location mutually agreeable to both of us. Your responses to the questions will not be identified by your name. Each person participating in the study will be assigned a letter code (Leader A, B, C, etc.) to help ensure that personal identifiers are not revealed during the analysis and write up of the findings. The interview will be audio recorded to ensure accuracy and completeness. After the interviews are completed, I will meet with you to review your portion of the transcript for corrections or additions. This review meeting will take approximately 30 minutes.

There is no compensation for participating in this study. However, your participation will be a valuable addition to the research and findings that could lead to greater understanding of strategies to reduce front-line employee turnover.

If you are interested in participating in this study, please contact me by email at (email address) or on my cell phone at (number). If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to ask.

Thank you in advance.

Sincerely,

Jeanne Wilson

## DATA USE AGREEMENT

This Data Use Agreement ("Agreement"), effective as of May 20, 2016 ("Effective Date"), is entered into by and between Jeanne L. Wilson ("Data Recipient") and (name of organization) ("Data Provider"). The purpose of this Agreement is to provide Data Recipient with access to a Limited Data Set ("LDS") for use in scholarship/research in accord with laws and regulations of the governing bodies associated with the Data Provider, Data Recipient, and Data Recipient's educational program. In the case of a discrepancy among laws, the agreement shall follow whichever law is more strict.

- 1. <u>Definitions.</u> Due to the project's affiliation with Laureate, a USA-based company, unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, all capitalized terms used in this Agreement not otherwise defined have the meaning established for purposes of the USA "HIPAA Regulations" and/or "FERPA Regulations" codified in the United States Code of Federal Regulations, as amended from time to time.
- 2. <u>Preparation of the LDS.</u> Data Provider shall prepare and furnish to Data Recipient a LDS in accord with any applicable laws and regulations of the governing bodies associated with the Data Provider, Data Recipient, and Data Recipient's educational program.
- 3. <u>Data Fields in the LDS.</u> No direct identifiers such as names may be included in the Limited Data Set (LDS). In preparing the LDS, Data Provider shall include the data fields specified as follows, which are the minimum necessary to accomplish the project: Business Practice Assessment results; Employee exit interview data.
- 4. Responsibilities of Data Recipient. Data Recipient agrees to:
  - a. Use or disclose the LDS only as permitted by this Agreement or as required by law;
  - b. Use appropriate safeguards to prevent use or disclosure of the LDS other than as permitted by this Agreement or required by law;
  - c. Report to Data Provider any use or disclosure of the LDS of which it becomes aware that is not permitted by this Agreement or required by law;

- d. Require any of its subcontractors or agents that receive or have access to the LDS to agree to the same restrictions and conditions on the use and/or disclosure of the LDS that apply to Data Recipient under this Agreement; and
- e. Not use the information in the LDS to identify or contact the individuals who are data subjects.
- 5. <u>Permitted Uses and Disclosures of the LDS.</u> Data Recipient may use and/or disclose the LDS for the present project's activities only.

#### 6. Term and Termination.

- a. <u>Term.</u> The term of this Agreement shall commence as of the Effective Date and shall continue for so long as Data Recipient retains the LDS, unless sooner terminated as set forth in this Agreement.
- b. <u>Termination by Data Recipient.</u> Data Recipient may terminate this agreement at any time by notifying the Data Provider and returning or destroying the LDS.
- c. <u>Termination by Data Provider.</u> Data Provider may terminate this agreement at any time by providing thirty (30) days prior written notice to Data Recipient.
- d. <u>For Breach.</u> Data Provider shall provide written notice to Data Recipient within ten (10) days of any determination that Data Recipient has breached a material term of this Agreement. Data Provider shall afford Data Recipient an opportunity to cure said alleged material breach upon mutually agreeable terms. Failure to agree on mutually agreeable terms for cure within thirty (30) days shall be grounds for the immediate termination of this Agreement by Data Provider.
- e. <u>Effect of Termination.</u> Sections 1, 4, 5, 6(e) and 7 of this Agreement shall survive any termination of this Agreement under subsections c or d.

#### 7. Miscellaneous.

a. <u>Change in Law.</u> The parties agree to negotiate in good faith to amend this Agreement to comport with changes in federal law that materially alter either or both parties' obligations under this Agreement. Provided however, that if the parties are unable to agree to mutually acceptable amendment(s) by the compliance date of the change in applicable law or

- regulations, either Party may terminate this Agreement as provided in section 6.
- b. <u>Construction of Terms.</u> The terms of this Agreement shall be construed to give effect to applicable federal interpretative guidance regarding the HIPAA Regulations.
- c. <u>No Third Party Beneficiaries.</u> Nothing in this Agreement shall confer upon any person other than the parties and their respective successors or assigns, any rights, remedies, obligations, or liabilities whatsoever.
- d. <u>Counterparts.</u> This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.
- e. <u>Headings</u>. The headings and other captions in this Agreement are for convenience and reference only and shall not be used in interpreting, construing or enforcing any of the provisions of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Agreement to be duly executed in its name and on its behalf.

DATA PROVIDER	DATA RECIPIENT
Signed:	Signed:
Print Name:	Print Name:
Print Title:	Print Title:

## Appendix C: Interview Questions

# Employee Turnover in Front-Line Hospital Staff

#### **Interview Questions**

- 1. What are some of the forces that influence frontline support employee turnover?
- 2. What strategies do you use that are most effective in reducing frontline support turnover?
- 3. What strategies were the least effective in reducing frontline support employee turnover?
- 4. What are some of the barriers to implementing strategies that reduce frontline support employee turnover?
- 5. What other information would you like to provide regarding this topic?

### Appendix D: Letter of Cooperation from a Research Partner

Organization/Address

May 20, 2016

Dear Jeanne Wilson,

Based on my review of your research proposal, I give permission for you to conduct the study entitled Employee Turnover in Front-line Hospital Staff within (name of organization). As part of this study, I authorize you to interview senior leaders, department directors, and supervisors, review Business Practice Assessment results, and exit interview data. I also authorize you to meet with participants to perform member checking to validate the interpretation of interviews is consistent with the participant's intended meaning of the information provided. The results of this study will be disseminated to the senior leadership team and director of human resources at a face-to-face meeting. Individuals' participation will be voluntary and at their own discretion.

We understand that our organization's responsibilities include: ensuring participant availability for interviews not to exceed one hour, a conference room that affords privacy for participants during interviews, copies of the results of the Business Practice Assessment conducted in 2014 and 2015, and exit interview data from employees terminating in 2014 and 2015. We reserve the right to withdraw from the study at any time if our circumstances change.

I confirm that I am authorized to approve research in this setting and that this plan complies with the organization's policies.

I understand that the data collected will remain entirely confidential and may not be provided to anyone outside of the student's supervising faculty/staff without permission from the Walden University IRB.

Sincerely,

**Organization CEO**